

DIGITAL SKILLING IN ASIA AND THE PACIFIC

Efforts of Asia-Pacific's Corporate Sector 2023

Digital Skilling in Asia and the Pacific: Efforts of Asia-Pacific's Corporate Sector

By Niki Baroy

© 2023 The Asia Foundation

All rights reserved. No part of this report may be reproduced without written permission by The Asia Foundation. *Cover image: Urupong from Getty Images*

The Asia Foundation is a nonprofit international development organization committed to improving lives and expanding opportunities across Asia and the Pacific. Informed by decades of experience and deep local expertise, our work across the region is focused on good governance, women's empowerment and gender equality, inclusive economic growth, environment and climate action, and regional and international relations.

For more information on our work visit www.asiafoundation.org.

This research is funded and implemented by The Asia Foundation.

Digital Skilling in Asia and the Pacific: Efforts of Asia-Pacific's Corporate Sector



Contents

Ac	knowledgements	5
Inti	roduction	6
1.	Covid-19, digitalisation, and its impacts in the Asia-Pacific region	.10
2.	Digital skills initiatives of corporate sectors in China, India, Japan, and South Korea	.14
(Conceptualisations of digital skills	. 14
[Digital skills initiatives in the Asia-Pacific region	.16
	China: Focusing on women and girls' digital skills	.16
	India: Developing strategic partnerships in the region	.18
	Japan: Advancing education beyond the Asia-Pacific region	.21
	South Korea: Expanding education and employment opportunities in Europe and beyo	ond
		.24
3.	Regional digital economy strategies of China, India, Japan, and South Korea a	and
op	portunities for digital skilling	.27
(China: Digital Silk Road for digital skilling	.27
I	ndia: 'Act East' digital diplomacy	. 28
,	Japan: Free, open, and digital Indo-Pacific	31
5	South Korea: Global cooperation networks for digital skilling	32
4.	Conclusion: Paving the way forward for multi-sector cooperation in digital skilling	35
Th	e Asia Foundation's Future Skills Alliance	.37
٦	The challenge	.37
٦	The Future Skills Alliance	.37
Re	ferences	. 38
Ap	pendix	52
A	Appendix 1. Digital skills initiatives by Chinese companies	52
A	Appendix 2. Digital skills initiatives by Indian companies	53
ŀ	Appendix 3. Digital skills initiatives by Japanese companies	56
A	Appendix 4. Digital skills initiatives by South Korean companies	. 60

Acknowledgements

This research piece was initiated as part of The Asia Foundation's Future Skills Alliance. Our experience in developing and implementing programs through the Future Skills Alliance sparked our interest in multi-sector collaboration for digital skilling. I would like to take this opportunity to thank members of the core team and program teams of the Future Skills Alliance for imparting their knowledge and expertise.

I would also like to thank Senior Director of International Development Cooperation Anthea Mulakala, The Asia Foundation, and Future Skills Alliance Co-lead, for her continued guidance and oversight of this project. I would also like to thank our colleagues from The Asia Foundation's China Office who have contributed to this research piece, Guo Wei, Project Manager, and Zhang Chen, former consultant. Lastly, I want to thank our colleagues for providing feedback and helping improve this piece: Nancy Yuan, Senior Vice President; Kylie Tien, Analyst for Global Communications; Zhang Jianxin, Country Representative – China; Nandita Baruah, Country Representative – India; Kanika Jha, Communications Manager; Kyung-sook Lee, Director of Programs; Katsuji Imata, Director – Japan; and Noriko Kadomoto, Program Officer.

Introduction

The Covid-19 pandemic brought not only a health crisis but also an economic crisis in Asia and the Pacific. In 2020, the region was expected to grow by less than 1%.¹ In Southeast Asia, the economy was expected to contract by 3.8% in 2020.² For the first time in two decades, poverty is expected to increase, with roughly 5 and 9 million more people forecasted by the World Bank to fall into extreme poverty in the East Asia and Pacific in 2020.² In addition to the broader economic impacts of Covid-19 worldwide, women and youth were pushed out of the labour force during the pandemic.

Research shows women's jobs are 1.8 times more vulnerable than men's, and even though women account for 39% of global employment, they make up 54% of all job losses.³ In Thailand, for instance, women represented roughly 91% of manufacturing job losses and 58% of overall job losses, according to the Asian Development Bank.⁴ Roughly 220 million young people, about one in three young people, were employed in 2020, yet they were especially vulnerable to the impacts of labour market disruptions.⁵ With rapid digitalisation and job market changes, Covid-19 created 'double disruption' for workers across the region, with women, youth, and other marginalised groups disproportionally impacted.

Because of this, businesses, governments, and non-profit organisations will need to collaborate to future-proof and re-skill people for new opportunities in the digital economy. In response to these challenges, The Asia Foundation's Future Skills Alliance (FSA) offers a pathway for businesses to contribute to environmental, social, and governance efforts across Asia-Pacific.^a By investing their unique assets in a collective impact model, all partners contribute to driving impact at a regional scale.

Over the past decade, public and private sector institutions have implemented a wide range of digital skilling programs. Given the demand for upskilling and re-skilling the workforce, these programs often have overlapping objectives and content. Some programs also target similar audiences. A plethora of digital skilling programs is beneficial to the Asia-Pacific population. However, due to the lack of information on the digital skilling landscape, there is a tendency to duplicate existing efforts on the ground. To streamline these initiatives, it is essential to address these knowledge gaps and work in a complementary manner with public and private

^a The Future Skills Alliance (FSA) is an initiative of The Asia Foundation. It is a broad coalition of partners from both the public and private sectors working together to deliver future skills at scale to the region's hard-to-reach communities. The FSA creates a pathway for businesses to contribute to environmental, social, and governance efforts across Asia and the Pacific. By investing their unique assets in a collective impact model, all partners contribute to driving impact at a regional scale.

sector institutions. The FSA offers a framework for these sectors to work with like-minded institutions.

Informed by the broader agenda of the Future Skills Alliance, this research project seeks to address the research gaps in digital skills initiatives in the Asia-Pacific region driven by Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean companies. All four countries are equipped with advanced and emerging technology sectors which are likely to be implementing corporate social responsibility (CSR) and/or shared value programs domestically and in other countries. In 2020, China's digital economy accounted for 39% of its GDP despite the pandemic.⁶ In India, the Information Technology and Business Process Management (IT-BPM) market accounts for 9% of India's GDP and 56% of the global outsourcing market.⁷ India has a competitive advantage, with the third-largest ecosystem for start-ups globally.⁸ Japan is also known for its strong Information and Communications Technology (ICT) sector, which accounts for 8.7% of the country's industries.⁹ It held 6.9% and 6.4% of the global ICT market in 2018 and 2019, respectively.⁹ South Korea, on the other hand, ranked first out of the 29 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries in the 2019 OECD Digital Government Index.¹⁰ South Korea is also prioritising its digital economy as evidenced by the proposed 2.7 trillion won-investment its Digital New Deal in 2020.^{11,12} Given the scale of these four countries' technology sectors and their expanding global footprints, it is critical to understand what and how companies are contributing to address the gaps in digital skilling regionally. Government policies, along with market demand, must also be examined to see how private sector contributions align with these efforts.

This research tackles the following questions:

- 1. What are the digital skills initiatives of Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean companies in the Asia-Pacific region?
- 2. What are these initiatives addressing, and how do they contribute to bridging the digital skills gap in the Asia-Pacific region?
- 3. In what ways do these digital skills initiatives in the region align with the four countries' regional strategies related to the digital economy?
- 4. What are the opportunities for private sector-initiated digital skills programs in relation to the regional strategies of their respective countries?

Desk research was conducted from July to August 2022 on the digital skills landscape in China, India, Japan and South Korea and their existing national policies and regional strategies related to the digital economy. CSR reports, press releases, news articles, annual reports, and official websites of Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean companies were reviewed to create an inventory of their existing digital skills initiatives. A limitation of this

research is that there is restricted information on the funding, implementation, and timelines of these initiatives. This is because majority of the digital skilling programs from the desk research were newly launched. The author recognises that the desk research may not have captured initiatives that were not reported in English and acknowledges that the inventory created for this report is not an exhaustive list. It also excludes internal digital skilling programs or programs only for employees of their respective companies. Journal articles, government reports, and grey literature were used to examine the four countries' digital economy policy frameworks nationally and regionally.

The main findings are:

- Digital skills initiatives by Chinese corporates tended to focus on enhancing digital skills of women and girls. At the time of writing, there were ten digital skills programs by Chinese corporations in the Asia-Pacific region, excluding domestic initiatives in China. These initiatives by Chinese companies are well-aligned with the policy objectives of the Digital Silk Road (DSR), which is Beijing's main strategic umbrella in advancing China's digital technologies at a global scale. As China seeks to expand its presence in the region, opportunities arise for Chinese corporates to participate and contribute to the realisation of the DSR. Supporting and implementing digital skills initiatives in the region fosters people-to-people engagement and human development with partner countries.
- Indian corporates undertake a strategic approach in their digital skilling initiatives, seeking longer-term and broader partnerships. Of the 20 programs, 13 were available globally or to at least one country in the Asia-Pacific region. Students, teachers, businesses, startups, jobseekers and graduates, and educational institutions are some of the target audiences of Indian corporate-initiated programs. Therefore, the approach of India's corporate sector presents an opportunity to advance and concretise its digital economy strategy in the Asia-Pacific region and to expand the role of India's private sector in its foreign policy. These initiatives put Indian companies in a unique and strong position to foster partnerships between the Government of India, particularly through its foreign policy strategies in the digital economy, and their partners in the Asia-Pacific region under New Delhi's 'Act East' policy.
- Japan's corporate sector has the most number of digital skills initiatives and has the broadest scope among the four countries of interest in this project. Of the 40 programs, 13 were implemented or are being implemented globally, regionally, or in multiple countries. 12 were based in Australia and Asian countries such as Malaysia, Vietnam, Singapore, India, and Indonesia. Japanese corporates tended to focus on education-related initiatives beyond the Asia-Pacific region. Considering the Japanese private

sector's experience in infrastructure exports and public diplomacy, these existing digital skilling initiatives can be further integrated into Japan's 'Free and Open Indo Pacific' (FOIP) vision through the digital skilling space.

Digital skills initiatives of South Korean companies were concentrated in Europe, specifically the UK, and less than a quarter were available to the Asia-Pacific region. Meanwhile, the digital skills initiatives of the South Korean corporate sector in Vietnam outnumbered other Southeast Asian countries. Like Japan, there was an overwhelming focus on education, targeting youth, students, educators, and schools; however, the presence of apprenticeships and on-the-job experiences stands out. Since a significant proportion of these initiatives were concentrated in Europe, South Korean companies can expand these digital skills initiatives in the Asia-Pacific region and integrate themselves into South Korea's foreign policy initiatives.

1. Covid-19, digitalisation, and its impacts in the Asia-Pacific region

The Asia-Pacific region has felt the public health, social, and economic impacts of the Covid-19 pandemic since its onset in 2020. As of 9 September 2022, 153.1 million people have been infected with the virus.¹³ The majority of the countries in the region lack the healthcare capacity to mitigate the virus, considering their spending on health per capita and their healthcare services being financed out of pocket by their citizens.¹⁴ Notably, out of the 39 countries in the region listed by the UN OCHA as of 9 September 2022, only six countries had a low COVID-19 risk class, namely Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Japan, South Korea, New Zealand, and Singapore.¹³ The rest of the countries were categorised as having medium, high or very high risk. In addition, seven countries in the region had vulnerable populations of more than 5 million, such as Thailand, Indonesia, the Philippines, Vietnam, Bangladesh, Myanmar, and Afghanistan.¹³ On top of these challenges, almost 1 billion people in the region were yet to receive their first dose of a COVID-19 vaccine as of June 2022, being at risk of serious illness and death from the virus.¹⁵

As governments in the region implemented policies to mitigate the spread of Covid-19, digital transformation accelerated. Certain businesses and industries adapted digital technologies ahead of other sectors, and this digital transformation decreased costs and generated wider customer reach during the pandemic.¹⁶ The health sector, in many ways, has benefited from the adoption of digital technologies. For example, in Vietnam, digital health applications were created for the following purposes: 'surveillance and contact tracing, health communication, telemedicine and Artificial Intelligence to support diagnosis and treatment.'¹⁷ In Queensland, Australia, a web-based application was developed to provide information about quarantining, contributing overall to the Covid-19 mitigation strategy of the state.¹⁸ Despite the benefits of digital transformation during Covid-19, challenges with deployment, training, infrastructure, and governance remain to be addressed in the health sector.^{17,19,20}

Despite its advantages, digital transformation has widened the digital divide in the region. According to Jun, Park and Kim²¹, the Asia-Pacific region will be the most digitally divided region by 2025 compared to North America, Europe, Latin America and the Caribbean, and Africa. Within the Asia-Pacific region, Southeast Asia had the widest disparity in terms of the digital transformation index.²¹ It is not surprising given that the regional environment in Southeast Asia is a highly contested space, where 'governments and private companies seek to both drive economic growth and protect and control data flow'.²² Large tech companies tend to overshadow micro, small, and medium enterprises (MSMEs) in the digital economy.

As digital transformation progresses and the digital divide deepens, unemployment becomes more evident. The unemployment rate in the Asia-Pacific region worsened during the pandemic, particularly for small island developing states (SIDS) in the Pacific.¹⁴ Working hours also diminished in all Asia-Pacific economies in 2020, with lockdowns and job losses being the contributing factors.²³ Nepal (17.4%), India (13.7%), the Philippines (13.6%), Myanmar (13.4%), and Bangladesh (12.2%) were the five countries that witnessed the largest working hour losses among all Asia-Pacific countries in 2020.²³

This brings the discussion to the pandemic's impact on the informal sector, where a large proportion of people in the region participate. For example, in Thailand, informal sector workers witnessed a drastic decline in their income, forcing them to draw on savings and or acquisition of more debt.²⁴ In South Asia, on the other hand, more than 80% of workers engaged in activities in the informal sector and more than 90% of the businesses are considered informal.²⁵ When the pandemic hit, 44% of informal workers became unemployed in India by April 2020.²⁵ Amid these issues, there is an opportunity to 'accelerate, catalyze, and go beyond the conventional straight-jacketed technology, economic, and policy solutions for the informal sector.²⁶

MSMEs in the region also faced their own challenges during the pandemic. While MSMEs are diverse, reduction in employment and decrease in sales revenue were common problems at the onset of the pandemic.²⁷ Digitalisation may be beneficial for MSMEs. For instance, when online sales account for more than 40% of a business' total sales, it can generate more revenue and employment for MSMEs.²⁸ However, adopting digital technologies brings risks to MSMEs along with its benefits, some of which are 'cybersecurity and data privacy concerns', 'exposure to digital fraud', 'online misinformation', 'asymmetric market power and platform dominance', and 'persistent digital divide and infrastructure-related issues'.²⁹ Certain industries, particularly food processing, textiles, tourism, food and drink services, and education, were disproportionally affected during the pandemic.²⁸ In Southeast Asia, although both men- and women-led enterprises experienced challenges during the pandemic, women-led MSMEs were as or more likely to adapt and implement strategies to keep their businesses afloat.³⁰ Overall, there remains a big gap to fill in terms of supporting MSMEs as they navigate their adoption of digital technologies.

Similarly, women in Asia-Pacific were exposed to difficulties in seeking employment, doing carework, and accessing support. In terms of employment, women were at risk of losing their employment as they accounted for a majority of part-time and casual workers in the region.³¹ Although 80% of people experienced reduced income when Covid-19 hit, women were significantly less likely to have access to personal income than men.³² These issues can be

attributed to the disproportionate amount of unpaid labour being carried out by women. According to the Asian Development Bank and UN Women, 'The proportion of women whose main economic activity is unpaid care and domestic work has increased in all countries, except for the Solomon Islands.³² Similarly, The Asia Foundation's research on the care economy emphasised the immense disparity in the amount of carework performed by women in Asia-Pacific.³³ Women were also exposed to an increased risk of gender-based violence, also referred to as the 'shadow pandemic', because the true number of incidents during Covid-19 can only be estimated.^{34,35} Women also needed support in obtaining the necessary digital skills to achieve their goals in the digital economy. For instance, in terms of computer program writing, the proportion with this ability is 7.8% for men compared to 3.5% for women in 49 economies in 2017, according to the International Telecommunication Union.³⁶ However, challenges experienced by women in the region go beyond access to digital skills. For women who were already part of the science, technology, engineering and mathematics (STEM) workforce, increased workload (30%), mental health issues (50%), and lack of access to flexible work for people with caring responsibilities (only 56% had access to flexible work) were some of the hurdles faced by the women participants in a study by the Australian Academy of Science.³⁷ Despite this, 72% of the women participants wanted to remain in the STEM workforce in the short-term.37

Asia-Pacific's young people were among the groups that felt the impacts of the pandemic. The International Labour Organization and the Asian Development Bank estimate that 660 million young people in Asia-Pacific are finding it difficult to acquire employment.⁵ They have identified three main employment hurdles for the youth, '(1) job disruptions from reduced working hours and layoffs, (2) disruptions in education and training as they try to complete studies, and (3) difficulties transitioning from school to work and moving between jobs.'⁵ These challenges were exacerbated by the pandemic; however, experiencing inequality in the labour market and being driven to participate in the informal sector are unfortunately not new to young people in the Asia-Pacific region.³⁸ Yet, it is encouraging that young people have adapted to the digitalisation of services and commodities. A study by the World Economic Forum in the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) region found that more than 50% of young people used and learned about digital tools for social media.³⁹ 45% and 42% of young people used digital tools for online education and e-commerce, respectively.³⁹

Persons with disabilities also faced a variety of problems, ranging from unemployment to isolation, amid the pandemic. 15% of the 690 million persons with disabilities live in the Asia-Pacific region.⁴⁰ A worrying statistic is that 'persons with disabilities are two to six times less likely to be employed than those without disabilities.'⁴¹ Unemployment was intensified by Covid-19. Persons with disabilities found it difficult to seek employment opportunities, along

with public health information.⁴⁰ Although strides have been made in terms of adopting a more holistic policy approach and reinforcing rights-based frameworks to support persons with disabilities, the disparity remains. According to the UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, '[...] large gaps in the employment status of persons with disabilities compared to the general population, coupled with challenges brought about by the rapidly changing world of work, reveal that more needs to be done to promote productive employment and decent work for persons with disabilities.'⁴² This means that there is much work to be done to bolster support systems for persons with disabilities, and digital technologies can contribute to this endeavour. As Raja argues, accessible digital technologies can 'level the playing field for persons with disabilities' in various life domains.⁴³

The daily realities experienced by women, informal workers, young people, and persons with disabilities during the pandemic highlight systemic inequalities that persist. While the rapid digitalisation brought by Covid-19 benefited certain industries and accelerated the creation and adoption of digital technologies, it has also intensified the digital divide, impacting the most marginalised communities in the Asia-Pacific region. Within this context, the following section will look at the initiatives of corporate sectors in China, India, Japan, and South Korea and examine how these efforts contribute to addressing the digital skills gap in the region.

2. Digital skills initiatives of corporate sectors in China, India, Japan, and South Korea

Conceptualisations of digital skills

Digital skills are defined by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) as the ability to 'use digital devices, communication applications, and networks to access and manage information.'⁴⁴ Because the term 'digital skills' covers a broad set of capabilities, digital skills can be seen as a spectrum varying in complexity. Figure 1 below shows the digital skills spectrum according to Salesforce.⁴⁵ Entry-level digital skills include computer literacy, data entry, social media, web-based communications and research, word processing, email and chat, and secure information processing. Meanwhile, the following are considered advanced digital skills: programming, web and app development, digital business analysis, digital marketing and content creation, digital design and data visualisation, digital product management, data science, and user experience design.

Figure 1. Digital Skills Spectrum



Source: Salesforce⁴⁵ | Graphic: Author

Similar definitions emphasise the operational and functional aspects of digital skills. van Laar *et al.* define digital skills in the context of the 21st century as '(1) the mastery of ICT applications to solve cognitive tasks at work; (2) skills that are not technology-driven, as they do not refer to the use of any particular software program; (3) skills that support higher-order thinking processes; and (4) skills related to cognitive processes favoring employees' continuous learning.'⁴⁶ Digital skills can be viewed in terms of the medium and the content. For instance, van Dijk and van Deursen offer a unique typology of digital skills: 1) operational skills, 2) formal skills, 3) information skills, 4) communication skills, 5) content creation skills, and 6) strategic skills (see Table 1).⁴⁷ Operational skills, as discussed previously, refer to the skills required to operate digital technologies.^{45,47} In terms of internet use, this category of skills includes the

ability to operate mobile internet, the internet environment, and internet-based search engines.⁴⁸ Formal skills involve the process of learning and gaining familiarity with the medium and its characteristics. Having formal skills in the context of internet use can mean that a person does not have trouble looking for information or navigating websites.⁴⁸ Meanwhile, an information skill is defined as 'the ability to search, select, and evaluate information in digital media.⁴⁷ While this category bears similarity with formal skills, information skills, in the context of internet use, cover the following proficiencies: identifying the appropriate keywords to conduct an internet search, evaluating the quality of information, and triangulating information online.⁴⁸ Communication is also considered a digital skill. Communication skills include knowing what information is appropriate to share online, how to conduct oneself in an online environment, and what communication tones should be used in different social contexts.⁴⁸ Content creation skills refer to generation of content by users which may range from 'writing of text', 'recording or assembling of pictures, videos, and audio programs', and 'compiling a personal profile and producing messages and images on a social networking site.⁴⁷ Lastly, strategic skills are 'the ability to use the digital medium as a means for a particular personal or professional goal.⁴⁷ Moreover, van Dijk and van Deursen's typology offers a perspective that goes beyond the practical and operational facets of digital skills.

Type of digital skill	Definition
Operational skills	'Technical competencies required to command a computer or the Internet'
Formal skills	Process of 'learning' the characteristics of every medium
Information skills	'The ability to search, select, and evaluate information in digital media'
Communication skills	'The use of email, chatting, instant messaging or tweeting, preparing profiles on social media or online dating, and contributing to online communities'
Content creation skills	Generation of content by users which may range from 'writing of text', 'recording or assembling of pictures, videos, and audio programs', and 'compiling a personal profile and producing messages and images on a social networking site'
Strategic skills	'The ability to use the digital medium as a means for a particular personal or professional goal'

Table 1. van Dijk and van Deursen's range of digital skills

Generally, policy tends to define digital skills as synonymous with operational digital skills and uses this definition to evaluate digital competence. Measurement of digital skills, often through surveys and course exams, 'use a limited definition of digital skills that does not go beyond operational skills.⁴⁹ While concentrating on the ability to use digital technologies is essential, this increasingly digitalised world demands more complex abilities in order to navigate, discern, and thrive in it. In writing this research report, the author recognises these other facets of digital skills beyond the operational side and has decided to focus on van Dijk and van

Deursen's typology of digital skills.⁵⁰ As demonstrated in the previous chapter, the rapid digitalisation brought by the pandemic emphasises the urgent need to address the digital skills gap in the Asia-Pacific region. This chapter of the report looks at the digital skills initiatives of the corporate sectors of China, India, Japan, and South Korea, keeping in mind the various facets of digital skilling.

Digital skills initiatives in the Asia-Pacific region

Over the past decade, the corporate sector has been ramping up its efforts to bridge the digital skills gap. This section looks at the various initiatives of Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean corporates in the region, excluding domestic programs or programs within their respective countries. It will also highlight the target audiences, the range of digital skills⁴⁷, the locations of these digital skills initiatives, and the implementation and partnership strategies. Initiatives included in this research report including funding announcements, partnerships, and specific programs. Local subsidiaries of Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean corporates are included in this list. As mentioned, the desk research may have failed to capture initiatives that were not reported in English.

China: Focusing on women and girls' digital skills

China plays a critical role in the digital economy global value chain. In 2020, China's digital economy accounted for 39% of its GDP despite the pandemic, an improvement from 2018 at 34.8%.^{6,51} At the dawn of the digital age, China's approach was to implement a 'twin-track strategy' that merges industrialisation and informatisation, and digital technologies were 'the new epicentre of economic growth and market reforms in the 2000s' as China enacted its 'state-centred approach to economic development and restructuring.'^{52,53} According to Dai, '[...] it has long been government strategy that foreign direct investment (FDI) and the importation of foreign products in the ICT sector should lead to technology transfer from foreign firms to Chinese firms.'⁵³ This approach was implemented in conjunction with the promotion of local technological development and the enhancement of institutional governance amid industrialisation and informatisation in China.⁵³

This strategy paved the way for a complex digital ecosystem in China, consisting of state and non-state actors. The private sector, particularly digital champions such as Baidu, Alibaba, Tencent, and their competitors, contributed to this endeavour. According to Yu, they have been working closely with the Chinese government to develop China's domestic digital economy, while promoting 'e-entrepreneurship, e-consumerism, e-surveillance, and e-solutions to various issues and problems through big data, cloud computing, IoT (Internet of Things), and an array of digital computing technologies.'⁵² China's industrial policies have been recently concentrating on digital technologies such as 'artificial intelligence, 5G

telecommunications, and smart networks', but even though these initiatives are state-led, private firms are critical in ensuring the success and implementation of these policies.⁵⁴ Not only have Chinese firms contributed to China's economic development and its rise to becoming globally competitive in the digital economy, they are also advancing the realisation of China's regional policies, such as the Digital Silk Road.⁵⁴

While privately-owned Chinese companies are critical to China's domestic economy, fewer initiatives were found in the digital skilling space by Chinese corporates compared to their Indian, Japanese, and Korean counterparts. At the time of writing, there were 11 digital skills programs by Chinese corporations, with ten in the Asia-Pacific region, excluding domestic initiatives in China. Five of these programs were initiated by Huawei subsidiaries in Malaysia, Indonesia, and Bangladesh, and another government-sponsored program in Indonesia was implemented in partnership with Huawei. Huawei also rolled out a regional initiative in Asia-Pacific called Seeds for the Future 2022 which aims to develop local talent in the ICT field. The Alibaba Group started the Global E-Commerce Talent program in 2018 and launched the Alibaba Netpreneur Training Program in the Philippines, Indonesia, and Africa in 2022. The Ant Group, an affiliate of the Alibaba Group, through the Ant Foundation, also announced their five-year initiative with UN Women to support women-led MSMEs in Southeast Asia. Lastly, TikTok, which is owned by ByteDance, announced its project to address the digital skills gap and youth unemployment in the United Kingdom. From these programs, it can be observed that Chinese corporate-initiated programs are concentrated in the Southeast Asian region.

Women and girls are the primary target audience of digital skills initiatives by Chinese corporates. Of the ten programs in the Asia-Pacific region, seven aim to recruit women and girls. For instance, Huawei partners with the Women Leadership Foundation in Malaysia to provide women leaders and talents working in the digital space to share their expertise through workshops and seminars. Huawei, with the ICT Division of the Government of Bangladesh and Robi Axiata, launched the Digital Training Bus project. Its mission is to 'bring digital skills to women in the heart of rural Bangladesh.'⁵⁵ The Ant Group, through the Ant Foundation, partnered with the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) on Together Digital, 'a five-year programme to support women-led micro, small and medium-sized enterprises (MSMEs) and empower them to participate and thrive in the digital economy.'⁵⁶

In addition, the initiatives of Chinese corporates tend to focus on operational and strategic skills. For example, while Alibaba's Netpreneur Training Program and Global E-commerce (GET) Talent Training Program seek to enhance the digital skills of its participants, the overarching aim is to help MSMEs develop their businesses. In the UK, TikTok's initiative targets the youth and offers an employability course, access to a career coach, virtual work

experience, mental health support, and access to a bursary and mentoring. Moreover, initiatives by Chinese corporates go beyond operational skills. These programs also focus on developing the employability of their participants and profitability of participating MSMEs. The same can be said for Huawei's Seeds for the Future Program, which provides an opportunity for participating youth to 'propose technical solutions to social problems.' While concentrating on these types of digital skills, Chinese corporate initiatives tend to have a gender focus and are located mainly in the Southeast Asian region.

India: Developing strategic partnerships in the region

In August 2022, India retained its status as the world's fastest-growing economy, with its GDP growing by 13.5% from April to June.⁵⁷ While the services sector holds the largest share in India's Gross Value Added (GVA), other industries are emerging.^{58,59} For instance, the Information Technology and Business Process Management (IT-BPM) market accounts for 9% of India's GDP and 56% of the global outsourcing market.⁷ Within a decade, this industry grew at an average annual rate of 30%.⁶⁰ In FY21-22, the computer software & hardware sector attracted the highest percentage of foreign direct investment (FDI) equity inflow, accounting for 24.6%.⁶¹ India also has a competitive advantage, with the third-largest ecosystem for start-ups globally.⁸ With India's startup ecosystem developing e-commerce platforms and due to pandemic lockdowns, its platform and gig economy has experienced a massive growth. According to NITI Aayog, an estimated 7.7 million gig workers in India are expected to increase to 23.5 million in 2029-2030.⁶²

Historically, right after economic liberalisation in the 1990s, the Indian corporate sector has played a crucial role in the growth of its economy. From India's adoption of a mixed economy post-independence, economic reforms towards liberalisation opened opportunities for new players to break into the Indian corporate sector.⁶³ With these reforms, the non-financial corporate sector in India became a 'conduit' between its domestic economy and international financial markets, taking over the traditional role of development banks and financial corporates.⁶⁴ However, financial management in the corporate sector remains opaque, impacting capital market norms. For instance, MGC Global found that almost 67% of Indian private companies lack adequate risk management mechanisms and more than 52% do not have formal risk management processes.⁶⁵ This relates to what Vaidhyanathan identifies as critical reasons leading to corporate governance breakdowns: the 'non-adherence to regulations'; the lack of independence of directors and, in turn, lack of checks and balances or self-regulation; the limited diversity of boards particularly of family-owned multimillion-dollar companies; the 'lack of due compensation' for independent directors; and the 'lack of

technology enablement.⁶⁶ Furthermore, India's corporate sector boasts of strong regulatory practices to uphold pillars of corporate governance, but challenges remain.

Indian corporates are also highly involved in India's social development through CSR initiatives. Conducting CSR programs was previously voluntary, but it has become mandatory over the last decade through the Companies Act 2013, making India the first to introduce statutory CSR.⁶⁷ From Section 135 of this Act, companies, including central public sector enterprises (CPSEs), are required to create a CSR committee, approve a CSR policy, and 'spend at least 2% of the average net profits of the three immediately preceding financial years in pursuance of their CSR activities.^{267–70} There are, of course, challenges with implementation. A study with a sample of almost 5,000 firms in India found that firms tend to 'manipulate accounting measures to avoid breaching the cut-off criteria for mandatory CSR.⁷¹ CSR is also heavily driven by various facets of ownership, for instance, multinational ownership and family control and management were found to be associated with 'higher levels of CSR engagement.⁷² Nonetheless, from the corporate perspective, these initiatives contribute to their public reputation. Aside from traditional CSR, Indian corporates have taken an interest and have been actively participating in government-initiated digital skilling programs, for instance FutureSkills Prime, under the government's Digital India programme.⁷³ As Kadyan states, 'Shortly we can say that CSR in India has gone beyond merely charity and donations and is approached in a more organized fashion. It has become an integral part of the corporate strategy.'67

Focusing on digital skills initiatives, which are commonly implemented under the CSR arm of Indian corporates, 20 programs were initiated outside India by 11 companies. These include programs outside the Asia-Pacific region. Of the 20 programs, 13 were available globally or to at least one country in the Asia-Pacific region. The company with the greatest number of initiatives was Tata Consultancy Services (TCS), an IT company headquartered in Mumbai. Since 2016, TCS has been implementing internship programs, reskilling and upskilling efforts, and hiring initiatives, in addition to entering into strategic partnerships. These programs were based in Australia, the UK, and Malaysia. Closing the Skills Gap, an initiative in partnership with the World Economic Forum (WEF), had a global reach. InfoSys, a multinational IT company based in Bangalore, launched two initiatives recently, the InfoSys Springboard in the United States and the Digital Innovation Partnership with Tennis Australia. In 2020, InfoSys held a two-day hackathon event called GovHack in Australia and New Zealand. Tech Mahindra, under the Mahindra Group, signed two memoranda of understanding with the Government of Bangladesh in 2019 and the Digital Economy Promotion Agency under the Ministry of Digital Economy and Society of Thailand in 2022. Both of these agreements seek to advance digital transformation, with Tech Mahindra assisting in areas such as Artificial Intelligence, 5G, Analytics, Machine Learning, Cybersecurity, Blockchain, Internet of Things, and the Metaverse. Motherson, an Indian company supplying and manufacturing automotive parts, conducted child education and apprenticeship programs in the Americas, including Mexico. Wipro, an IT and consulting company headquartered in Bangalore, announced in 2020 that it would fund a Digital Innovation Hub in Düsseldorf, Germany. This Hub will 'serve as Wipro's flagship centre in Europe and will offer digital transformation expertise to companies in Germany, enable organisations to cross skill and upskill besides supporting talent development in local communities.⁷⁴ Byju's, a multinational educational technology company, expanded its online educational technology platform for coding, math, and science, Byju's Future School, to the United States, United Kingdom, Australia, Brazil, Indonesia and Mexico in 2022. Lastly, Mach33.aero, Cloudnine hospitals, HCL Technologies, and Kosmoderma Healthcare Private Limited, are four companies that entered into new tech partnerships with the New South Wales (NSW) Government in Australia.⁷⁵ Out of the four countries of interest in this study, Indian corporates rank third in terms of the number of digital skilling initiatives. Within the Asia-Pacific region, majority of the Indian corporate initiatives were in Australia.

While Indian corporates have less initiatives compared to that of their Japanese and South Korean counterparts, it is apparent that they have entered into more strategic partnerships instead of one-off digital skilling programs. For instance, the recent partnership between Indian companies, Mach33.aero, Cloudnine hospitals, HCL Technologies, Kosmoderma Healthcare Private Limited, and the NSW Government in Australia covers a range of areas, from education to medical technology. The same can be said for InfoSys' five-year collaboration with Tennis Australia, which will result in a series of leadership programs, digital learning initiatives, and mentorship programs. Another Australia-based initiative is TCS' partnership with DeakinCo., a division of Deakin University in Melbourne, which 'brings together Deakin's academic excellence and TCS' extensive industry networks and experience.'76 The first program of this partnership will 'focus on machine learning, which consists of three streams enabling senior executives, mid-management and practitioners to leverage the power of this emerging technology in their chosen profession.⁷⁶ A similar strategic approach can be observed with Tech Mahindra's partnerships with key government agencies in Bangladesh and Thailand. While beyond the Asia-Pacific region, Wipro's Digital Innovation Hub is a similar initiative as it seeks to collaborate with organisations, institutions, and universities across Europe.

These initiatives are evidence of the strategic approach of Indian corporates, which seeks out longer-term and broader partnerships. It also follows that the majority of the programs commonly target strategic digital skills and operational skills, among others. Students, teachers, businesses, startups, jobseekers and graduates, and educational institutions are some of the target audiences of Indian corporate-initiated programs. However, since these initiatives are broad and strategic in nature, the target audiences are less straightforward or not enough information is provided at the time the desk research was conducted.

Japan: Advancing education beyond the Asia-Pacific region

Japan is home to a strong ICT sector and a thriving corporate portfolio. Its ICT sector accounts for 8.7% of the country's major industries.⁹ It held 6.9% and 6.4% of the ICT market in 2018 and 2019, respectively.⁹ As for its corporate sector, 3.3 million corporations were recorded to be operating in Japan in 2016.77 Japanese corporates are also active in the social responsibility space. During the pandemic, corporates in Japan focused on 'environmental sustainability with financial materiality and corporate strategy' and implemented thirdgeneration or global-scale CSR.^{78,79} It can be expected that Japanese corporates will be ramping up social responsibility efforts as senior executives have been recently incentivised to help address social issues. It is also important to note two key trends in the Japanese corporate sector. First, there is a shift from CSR to CSV or 'Creating Shared Value'. Instead of viewing the pursuit of social good as a separate entity. Japanese corporates are beginning to integrate this aim with their core business operations. This trend was also observed in other Asian countries, such as South Korea and India, where CSV is seen as a 'key to survival' of corporates and where 'firms are viewed not as outside and in opposition to society but as a part of and in society.'80 Hayama explains, that under a CSV model, 'corporations try to turn specific social issues into business opportunities and pursue economic value and social value simultaneously, and eventually these shared value business activities related to the SDGs will bring benefits to corporations themselves.³¹ Second, Japanese industry leaders are beginning to use ESG-related venture capital initiatives or grant making foundations to support domestic initiatives and global needs. For example, MPower, 'Japan's First ESG-focused Global Venture Capital Fund', aims to support 'innovative companies drive sustainable growth and positive social and environmental impact through ESG integration.³² This fund invests in scalable companies focusing on 'demographic shifts and technological advance.'⁸² While there is a body of research on CSR in Japan, how corporates contribute to skilling in the digital space requires further investigation. This transitions the analysis into Japan's national digital economy policy framework.

Japan's digital economy and corporate sector are ahead of its peers in Asia, but its policy framework is more complicated to assess. Over the past decades, Japan has introduced regulations simultaneously with digital transformation. For instance, the Antimonopoly Act, the Act on the Protection of Personal Information, and the Transparency and Fairness Act are

among these laws that safeguard its citizens in relation to digital platforms.⁸³ On a similar note, it is interesting that developments in Japan's regulatory laws are somehow influenced by legal advancements in Europe.⁸³ Japan has also prioritised digitalisation since 2020, which includes the establishment of a Digital Agency in 2021, digitalisation investments for SMEs, and funding for research and development in digitalisation.^{84,85} With the limitations of its domestic labour market, Japan is also working towards 'reskilling' its workforce and Japanese firms are following suit.⁸⁶ For example, Mitsui Chemicals partnered with IBM Japan in 2022 to develop an in-house data science development training program for their production technology staff.⁸⁷ Overall, around US \$765 million or JPY 100 billion is set to be invested in 2023 for digital transformation education, particularly for human resources development.⁸⁶ These developments followed Prime Minister Yoshihide Suga's announcement about his vision for Japan's digital transformation, which will be a 'pillar of the new growth strategy', shortly after his election in 2020.⁸⁸ Suga stated, 'We need to make an organisation with personnel of high ability from public and private sectors, which would lead digitisation in the overall society.'⁸⁹

Amid these improvements, Japan continues to face challenges on its road to digitalisation. From a policy perspective, the lack of synergy and integration is one of the most pressing issues for Japan, with Digital Transformation Minister Takuya Hirai calling this a 'digital defeat.'⁸⁸ Suzuki clearly explains this challenge, 'Each ministry and municipality has its own customized IT systems, making it difficult to share information. Critics said the so-called vendor lock-in, in which municipalities became dependent on certain system vendors, inflates costs and stifles competition.' ⁸⁸ The pandemic also revealed the dependency of government agencies in Japan on paper-based processes.⁹⁰ A look into Japan's national policies and experiences with digitalisation sheds light on the complexities of the digital economy in which Japanese corporates participate.

Against this backdrop, findings from the desk research suggest that Japan's corporate sector has the greatest number of digital skills initiatives among the four countries of interest. Excluding initiatives implemented within Japan, 40 digital skills initiatives were either launched or executed by 19 Japanese corporates around the world. Of the 40 programs, 13 were implemented or are being implemented globally, regionally, or in multiple countries. 12 were based in Australia and Asian countries such as Malaysia, Vietnam, Singapore, India, and Indonesia. These 12 programs were initiated by AEON, Fujitsu, Central Japan Railway Company (JR Tokai), Toyota, Panasonic, Honda, Sumitomo Life, Fast Retailing Co., Ltd. (UNIQLO), Mitsubishi Development, Daikin, and Sony Pictures. On the other hand, 10 of the initiatives by Fujitsu, NTT Data, Hitachi, Bridgestone, and Nintendo were based in Europe, majority being in the United Kingdom. Five initiatives by Canon and Toyota covered the United Arab Emirates, Libya, Kenya, South Africa, and the African region. The remaining four

initiatives by Fujitsu, Panasonic, Softbank, and Sony Music were based in the Americas, particularly Brazil, the United States, and Canada. This shows that Japanese corporates had the widest geographical reach.

The focus of Japanese corporates' digital skills programs has been on education. Of the 40 programs, 21 targeted youth, students, or educators. Fujitsu initiated four programs related to education in the UK and North America. The company also partnered with an institution in the UK, The Responsible Business Network, on another program. These programs by Fujitsu ranged from implementing virtual workshops to developing a certification for educators. Similarly, NTT Data is equipped with a global portfolio of programs for educating children and youth with technical skills in a creative way. Play and Make It, Technology workshops, and Technology Olympics were some of the programs by NTT Data found in the desk research. In Asia-Pacific, there were programs focused on upskilling unemployed youth. For instance, Fast Retailing Co., Ltd. (UNIQLO) funded an International Labour Organization (ILO) project in Indonesia to develop e-training courses on technical skills, such as motion graphic and computer/IT networks, and soft skills for youth and job seekers. Honda initiated a similar project in India with Scooter India and ITI Delhi to equip local youth with technical skills and provide employment support. It is also worth noting that programs by Japanese corporates tended to focus on operational skills and strategic skills.

Another interesting feature of the Japanese corporate-initiated programs is that they funded research, scholarships, and leadership opportunities. For instance, Daikin offered a scholarship to Malaysian students for the first year of their university degree. The Toyota Foundation, on the other hand, regularly funds research, international, and special subject grants through their Grants Programs. The 2022 Research Grant Program awardees covered a broad range of categories, from child development to environmental sustainability.⁹¹ Meanwhile, the Toshiba International Foundation created the Toshiba Youth Club Asia, where the youth can build connections and discuss 'world energy, sustainability, advanced technological solutions and others.'92 In some cases, Japanese corporates entered into strategic partnerships with universities, similar to what has been observed with Indian corporates. For example, Mitsubishi Development entered into an agreement with the University of Queensland in Australia for mining engineering. Daikin established a Daikin Centre of Excellence at Manav Rachna University in India to engage students in airconditioning technologies. This shows that these digital skilling initiatives by Japanese corporates go beyond the traditional programs that focus solely on upskilling. Overall, Japanese corporates sought to improve education and employment opportunities beyond the Asia-Pacific region.

South Korea: Expanding education and employment opportunities in Europe and beyond

South Korea is among the countries in Asia equipped with a robust digital economy and digital governance. Its digital industrial economy accounted for 41.3% of its industry value-added, ranking second after Germany with 41.8%.93 It also ranked first out of the 29 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries in the 2019 OECD Digital Government Index.¹⁰ The country also surpassed other OECD countries in all six dimensions, such as digital by design, data-driven public sector, government as platform, open by default, user-driven, and proactiveness.¹⁰ In terms of digital governance, the country developed the following innovations: the use of smartphones for government documents, plug-in free public websites, government virtual assistance services, and Public MyData, which promotes the data sovereignty of Korean citizens. Under the previous Moon administration, South Korea prioritised its digital economy as evidenced by the proposed 2.7 trillion won-investment its Digital New Deal in 2020.^{11,12} In December 2022, the new administration under South Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol announced the 'New Growth Strategy 4.0' with technology as a key sector in implementing this strategy. ⁹⁴ Around 25 trillion won will also be allotted to create an 'innovation growth fund' to support 'financing, talent fostering strategies and global cooperation.'94 Similarly, the Government of South Korea released its Digital Government Masterplan, and among its aims is to attain an 80% digital conversion rate for key public services and a 100% cloud conversion rate for administrative and public institutions by 2025.^{95,96}

The South Korean corporate sector played a crucial role in building its digital economy. For instance, Samsung, one of the most well-known electronics companies in the world, is proactive in the 'political life of the country and application of its economic power to establish public goals assisting to implementation of their private interests.⁹⁷ Outside South Korea, Samsung is also heavily involved in the CSR space, and its initiatives were found to positively influence its overall reputation.⁹⁸ The South Korean Government's massive investment drive in information technology also paved the way for the creation of its digital content sector, which produces content ranging from television shows to video games.^{99–101} For example, JTBC Content Hub, the content creation subsidiary of JTBC, signed a multi-year content distribution agreement with Netflix in 2019, which later led to the release of world-renowned Korean television shows on the streaming platform.¹⁰² As Solovykh *et al.* state, 'When developing public economic interests, transnational corporations become a principal entity in terms of digital economy.'⁹⁷ This succinctly encapsulates the role of South Korean multinational corporates in the digital economy.

Building on this understanding, there were 33 initiatives by ten South Korean corporates found through desk research. More than half of these digital skilling programs, 20 of 33, were initiated by Samsung. Programs by Samsung ranged from digital classrooms, upskilling programs, and webinars. Three other programs, wherein Samsung was a partner, were headed by Vodafone, Plan International, and Vinschool Golden River. LG Electronics initiated two programs, the Global Ambassador Challenge and an in-house training program. The company was also a partner of the Korea International Cooperation Agency (KOICA) for a vocational program in Nigeria. KIA spearheaded an apprenticeship program and also became a KOICA partner. Two programs were also found to be initiated by KT Corporation. It had a unique initiative, an infectious diseases prevention system in partnership with the Ghanaian Ministry of Health and Welfare. Its second initiative was the Global Giga Story program which seeks to provide internet access to remove communities, and the Moheshkali Island in Bangladesh was the program's first recipient. Shinhan, Hyundai, Naver, and Doosan Babcock had one program each. Shinhan provided investment opportunities to start-ups and businesses in Indonesia, Vietnam, and South Korea. Hyundai implemented a design challenge in the UK called 'Innovators of the Future.' Naver launched a partnership with Hanoi University of Science and Technology and created an AI Research Center.

Digital skills initiatives of South Korean companies were concentrated in Europe, specifically the UK, and less than a quarter were available to the Asia-Pacific region excluding global programs. Meanwhile, the digital skills initiatives of the South Korean corporate sector in Vietnam outnumbered other Southeast Asian countries. Ten programs were implemented in the UK, with seven involving Samsung and one each involving Hyundai, Kia, and Doosan Babcock. Including other European countries and locations, the number of programs reaches 17, accounting for more than half of all programs by South Korean corporates. On the other hand, there were seven programs implemented in the African region, particularly South Africa, Nigeria, Morocco, Kenya, and Ghana. One of these programs, the Global Ambassador Challenge by LG Electronics, was also implemented in the Philippines. Seven digital skills initiatives were located in the Asia-Pacific region, specifically Australia, India, Indonesia, Thailand, and the Philippines. Lastly, two programs reached the Americas, Chile, Guatemala, El Salvador, Honduras, Nicaragua, Panama, Dominican Republic, and Ecuador.

Like Japan, there was an overwhelming focus on education, targeting youth, students, educators, and schools; however, apprenticeships and on-the-job experiences also stand out. For instance, Doosan Babcock, a construction engineering company, offered industry apprenticeship programmes for UK youth in welding, erecting/rigging, pipefitting, and project controls. A South Korean automobile manufacturer, Kia, implemented a similar apprenticeship program in the UK, wherein students can gain on-the-job experience in the automotive

industry. Likewise, Samsung had a 12-month apprenticeship program for graduating university students to work in sales, marketing, product management, customer experience, human resources, finance, sustainability & compliance, technical support, and product design. In 2021, LG Electronics provided in-house training to South African students on 'navigating LG's Commercial WebOS, remote control of LG's Digital Signage, Internet Protocol Television (IPTV) software, and how to properly install, set up and calibrate LG video wall technology.¹⁰³ These programs initiated by South Korean companies generally tended to focus on strategic and operational skills. Furthermore, South Korean corporates provided digital education and employment opportunities in Europe and beyond.

3. Regional digital economy strategies of China, India, Japan, and South Korea and opportunities for digital skilling China: Digital Silk Road for digital skilling

The Digital Silk Road (DSR) is Beijing's main strategic umbrella towards advancing China as a global competitor in digital technologies. The vision for DSR was announced in 2015, but it was not until 2017 at the first Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation that the DSR was first coined.^{51,104–106} As the technological component of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), Beijing seeks to create an 'information Silk Road' which involves 'build[ing] bilateral cross-border optical cable networks at a quicker pace, plan[ning] transcontinental submarine optical cable projects, and improv[ing] spatial (satellite) information passageways to expand information exchanges and cooperation.'¹⁰⁷ Beijing aims to strengthen cooperation with other countries under the BRI in areas of 'digital economy, artificial intelligence, nanotechnology, quantum computing, cloud computing and smart cities.'¹⁰⁶ The DSR covers a wide range of policy objectives: first, to address the demands of the ICT sector in China, second, to support the expansion of China's private sector and currency, and third, to facilitate 'inclusive globalisation' and 'internet sovereignty.' ¹⁰⁶

The Chinese private sector plays a three-pronged role in the realisation of the DSR, as resource providers, innovation drivers, and strategic contributors. As resource providers, Chinese corporates finance DSR projects. For instance, in the African region, Huawei and ZTE were recorded to have 49 and 22 loan-backed projects, respectively, from 2000 to 2018.¹⁰⁸ Exim, ZTE, and Huawei were the top financiers in Africa within the same period.¹⁰⁸ As Zhou and Xue (2020) state, 'Chinese technology companies have joined Chinese government efforts to shape regionwide standards, connect markets, and finance DSR projects.³¹ Inversely, private companies have opportunities to 'secure related funding as well as political and diplomatic support.¹⁰⁹ They see the DSR as an opportunity to expand their operations and increase their profits.⁵¹ Second, Chinese private companies also drive innovation under the DSR. Bike-sharing, digital wallets and mobile payments, and digital IDs are among these innovations.¹¹⁰ These indigenously developed technologies also contribute to the expansion of Chinese presence in BRI countries. A third role of Chinese private companies is as contributors to the DSR strategy, and in turn, the BRI. For example, in Southeast Asia, Chinese technology companies support skills development in the region and build relationships with policymakers and professionals in the technology space.⁵¹ Generally, expert opinions form a consensus that the privately owned companies in China contribute to the realisation of the DSR. It also highlights that the DSR is a domestic initiative inasmuch as it is a foreign policy strategy and that the private sector holds a symbiotic relationship with the state.109,111

Developments related to the DSR are transpiring alongside the growing geopolitical tensions between the US and China, which also heightens the technological competition between these two countries. Although China has achieved strides in its critical technologies, it has found it difficult to make a dent in Western-dominated systems, for instance, in standardisation and patent frameworks.¹¹² Despite this, some experts deem that China is making an impact in the developing world amid its strained relationship with the US. While the reception of DSR was mixed, certain economies welcomed the initiative. In 2020, Eurasia Group and Fudan University reported that 16 countries signed a memorandum of understanding with China under the Digital Silk Road.¹⁰⁴ Of these 16 countries, four are in Asia, namely, Bangladesh, Laos, and Turkey.¹⁰⁴ As Blanchette and Hillman state, 'China's tech champions are positioning themselves to win tomorrow's markets. In most of the world, U.S. warnings will continue to ring hollow in the absence of an offensive strategy that offers real alternatives.'¹¹³

The digital skills initiatives of Chinese corporates are aligned with the goals of the DSR. As stated previously, programs by Chinese corporates are largely based in the Southeast Asian region. Southeast Asia is becoming a highly contested space, considering the changing dynamics between major and emerging powers in the region. As China seeks to expand its presence in the region, opportunities arise for Chinese corporates to participate and contribute to the realisation of the DSR. Supporting and implementing digital skills initiatives in the region fosters people-to-people engagement and human development with partner countries. This thrust can create a unique impact beyond the common DSR projects that are largely focused on infrastructure and digital technologies. In addition, initiatives by Chinese companies in the Asia-Pacific region tend to focus on digital skilling for women and girls. This gender lens is beneficial in the context of Covid-19, where women were differentially impacted by the pandemic compared to their male counterparts. As mentioned in Chapter 1, women experienced challenges in seeking employment, doing carework, and accessing support. Overall, the already existing initiatives of Chinese companies may be integrated into the DSR.

India: 'Act East' digital diplomacy

India's 'Look East' strategy, more recently renamed 'Act East', reveals the broad strokes of its foreign policy in the Asia-Pacific region. India's eastward-focused foreign policy was introduced in early 1992 at the end of the Cold War with the aim of expanding India's relations in the Asia-Pacific region.¹¹⁴ Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi launched the 'Act East' policy in 2014 at the 12th ASEAN-India Summit to facilitate a more proactive partnership with Asia-Pacific countries, amid changing geopolitical dynamics in the region.^{114,115} However, as Kesavan (2020) describes, "Act East' and its early avatar, 'Look East' are not different; rather, they are two sides of the same coin, representing two different, but continuing phases in the evolution of India's policy towards the Asia-Pacific region.'¹¹⁴ While India has not specifically

coined a term for its strategic engagements in the digital economy unlike China with its DSR, it has engaged with the Asia-Pacific region in digital infrastructure and technologies. In 2015, at the 13th ASEAN-India Summit, Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi announced a US \$1 billion line of credit that would enhance digital connectivity with the ASEAN region.¹¹⁶ India is also setting up information technology training facilities in ASEAN countries at the cost of US \$8.7 million and Centres of Excellence in Information Technology in Pacific Island countries, such as Fiji, Cook Islands, Nauru, Samoa and Niue.^{116,117} When India assumed its G20 presidency in late 2022, it has placed an immense focus on 'building digital infrastructure, resilient supply chains, supporting digital skills, and addressing cybersecurity issues' to advance the global digital economy.¹¹⁸ This relates to India's domestic success in becoming the first country to develop three foundational digital public infrastructures, 'digital identity [...], real-time fast payment [...] and a platform to safely share personal data.¹¹⁹ India's growing presence in the region, there remain areas for India to expand its engagements in digital trade and connectivity.^{120,121} India also needs to enhance its economic and trade engagements as they are falling short compared to other Global South powers, such as China, Japan, and South Korea.^{120,121} With its G20 presidency and its advanced public digital infrastructure, India has much potential to expand its engagements, while contributing to the global economy and Covid-19 recovery.

The previously limited involvement of Indian corporates in India's foreign policy has shifted. Beyond the country's resilient industries, the software and digital sectors, India's private sector initially had minimal agency in developing its country's foreign policy.¹²² More recently, the Indian private sector has been fostering international engagements in two ways. First is through independent private sector partnerships, with the aim of creating business opportunities and increasing access to capital. For instance, Tech Mahindra entered a partnership with American-German company Celonis in February 2023 to 'assist clients in optimizing their business processes to accelerate transformation, reduce cost and boost the bottom line.'123 On 25 October 2022, Tata Consultancy Services announced its partnership with Ellucian, a higher education technology solutions provider headquartered in the United States, to ramp up digital transformation for higher education.¹²⁴ Second, the Indian private sector engages in investments informed and incentivised by India's foreign policy priorities. For example, the Modi government has been focusing its diplomacy efforts to advance India's startup ecosystem. In 2021, Prime Minister Modi has 'incorporated the startup community as a key focus of the bilateral talks with other nations, with a particular focus on the government's prominent policy endeavors, such as Make in India, Skill India, Smart Cities and Digital India, etc.¹²⁵ Another evidence of this is India's engagements with Latin America. External Affairs Minister Dr. S. Jaishankar reported that 'Indian IT services companies now employ more than 100,000 Latin Americans.¹²⁶ There are also 27 Indian pharmaceutical companies operating with 72 of their subsidiaries in the Latin American region. These developments demonstrate the emerging role of India's private sector in advancing regional geopolitical and economic interests.¹²⁶ India's private sector also plays a crucial role in leading outward foreign direct investments (FDI) and attracting inward FDI into the country. As India's economy and international influence expanded, India's private sector, including Indian MNCs, 'became a mouthpiece for India' in the multilateral arena.¹²⁷ Private sector industries and academic institutions in India also contribute roughly 40% of Indian research and development expenditure.¹²⁸ India's corporate sector is now shaping into a critical partner of the Indian government, and it is able to contribute to its implementation in distinct ways.

While India's regional strategy in relation to the digital economy is less straightforward than China's, India is an exemplar of soft power and a leader in regional governance, and these capabilities can be applied in the context of digital diplomacy. Historically, India has played a crucial role in multilateralism and regional governance, for instance, in the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, the Non-Alignment Movement, and the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons.^{129,130} More recently, India has been actively participating in the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue or Quad with Australia, Japan, and the United States, Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa or BRICS, and the Indian Ocean Rim Association with 22 other neighbouring states.¹³¹ In the Quad, for instance, India has taken a proactive role in advancing technology cooperation with its three partner countries.¹³² Beyond participation, India has been creating its multilateral institutions. For example, the International Solar Alliance is a partnership between India and France, which is also seen as an institutional tool to potentially advance India's geopolitical interests and, in turn, counter the BRI.^{133,134} Although India still has work to do to maximise its role in regional governance, it is an expert at wielding its soft power or the ability of 'getting others to want what you want', unlike hard or military power.¹³⁵ India has exercised its cultural diplomacy in the Asia-Pacific region and beyond.^{136–138}

India's 'Act East' policy, soft power capabilities and regional governance experience pave the way for India's 'Act East' digital diplomacy. While there is no universal definition of digital diplomacy, it can be loosely defined as a set of diplomatic activities that are enabled or amplified by digital technologies to support a state's foreign policy objectives and foster interaction with foreign institutions or publics.^{139,140} Adesina argues, 'Digital diplomacy and Internet activities as a whole can greatly assist in projecting a state's foreign policy positions to domestic and foreign audiences.'¹⁴⁰ As with the case of China, it is important to highlight that digital technologies, in the context of diplomacy, should go beyond infrastructure

development and internet-based diplomatic engagements. With the experience of India's indigenous private companies, India's digital diplomacy can include digital skilling.

The strategic approach of India's corporate sector, therefore, presents an opportunity to advance and concretise its digital economy strategy in the Asia-Pacific region and to expand the role of India's private sector in its foreign policy. As shown in the previous chapter, Indian corporates drive strategic, often long-term and wide-ranging, partnerships with universities, institutions, and other corporates in the region. These initiatives place Indian companies in a unique and strong position to foster partnerships between the Government of India, particularly through its foreign policy strategies in the digital economy, and their partners in the Asia-Pacific region. Indian corporates can also help inform the creation of India's digital economy strategy based on the lessons learned from implementing their digital skills initiatives. There is also a pressing need for the Quad to ramp up its technology cooperation, particularly in critical and emerging technologies.¹³² Indian companies can play a proactive role in facilitating these dialogues among Quad-member countries. Moreover, India's corporate sector can act as a link between India and Asia-Pacific.

Japan: Free, open, and digital Indo-Pacific

First introduced by former Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe in 2016, Japan's foreign policy is geared towards achieving a 'Free and Open Indo Pacific' or FOIP.¹⁴¹ According to Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, there are three pillars towards realising a FOIP: 1) 'Promotion and establishment of the rule of law, freedom of navigation, free trade, etc.', 2) 'Pursuit of economic prosperity', and 3) 'Commitment for peace and stability.'142 Since the inception of the FOIP framework, Japan has developed multilateral and bilateral connections in the region. For instance, Japan signed a US \$2.5 billion ODA in 2019 to enhance its connectivity with Bangladesh.¹⁴³ While the FOIP is more of a vision instead of a strategy compared to how it was originally defined, experts debate where China sits in Japan's FOIP vision.^{144,145} Scott (2019) argues that it is a strategy to expand Japan's Indo-Pacific presence and consecutively, 'tacitly and implicitly restrain' China's presence in the Indo-Pacific.¹⁴⁶ On the other hand, Sahashi (n.d.) states, '[...] the FOIP vision shall continue to emphasize inclusiveness with China while also stressing collective rule-making and compliance with international rules and norms.' Japan's political stance in the context of the FOIP remains unclear and so is the concrete position of digital technology cooperation in this vision. With Japan's changes in leadership over the past three years, now with Prime Minister Fumio Kishida, it will be interesting to see how the FOIP vision evolves.

Over the years, Japan's private sector has contributed to advancing Japan's foreign policy, through private investments, for instance, overseas infrastructure projects. Japan's

infrastructure exports predate that of the BRI and former Prime Minister Abe's infrastructure push in Asia. Some of these initiatives were formed under the Ministry of International Trade and Industry's 1987 New AID plan, and other programmes were initiated by the Asian Development Bank.¹⁴⁷ Despite this, Japan is faced with strong competition from industrialised countries in these infrastructure contracts.¹⁴⁸ This has also prompted the Japanese government to be involved in these investments.¹⁴⁸ For example, Japan ultimately lost to China in a bidding to build a 140-km highspeed railway between Jakarta and Bandung.¹⁴⁸ Competition with China is unavoidable, as Japan seeks to cement itself as the top infrastructure exporter in Asia. However, cooperation with China under the BRI is not impossible. According to Nanwani (2019), 'In December 2017, the Japanese government informed private sector companies that it would actively push cooperation between business sectors of Japan and China in third countries, including Asian countries, with the cooperating infrastructure including environmental protection projects, industrial modernization projects, and transport and logistics projects.¹¹⁴⁹

In addition, the private sector supports Japan's public diplomacy efforts. Japanese businesses facilitate people-to-people exchanges through public-private partnerships.^{150,151} For instance, the New Tohoku program invited businesses, students, and influencers from overseas to learn more about Japanese culture.¹⁵¹ More broadly, the Cool Japan Fund Inc, which sought to fund the international promotion of Japan's cultural products, was launched in 2013 from the government and private sector funding amounting to US \$523 million as of 2016.^{99,152} These collaborations highlight the importance of the private sector in public diplomacy.

The Japanese private sector's experience in infrastructure exports and public diplomacy can be incorporated in the digital skilling space. While digital technologies were not explicitly stated in Japan's FOIP vision, they play a critical role in its engagement with other major players in the region, for instance, with Australia, India, and the US through the Quad. Desk research revealed that Japan's corporate sector has the most extensive portfolio of digital skills initiatives. While the majority of these initiatives were still in the Asia-Pacific region, Japanese corporates were highly visible in Europe, Africa, and the Americas. This not only highlights the importance of digital skilling in Japanese companies' CSR strategies but also the strong presence of Japanese companies worldwide. These already existing programs can be further maximised by integrating them into Japan's FOIP vision, particularly in relation to the digital economy.

South Korea: Global cooperation networks for digital skilling

In May 2022, South Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol's team put forward his vision for South Korea's new foreign and security policy based on a 'confident diplomacy and strong national

security.¹⁵³ Part of the country's new diplomacy strategy is to reinvigorate South Korea's ties with the US, Japan, China, and Russia. Seoul also aims to 'Build a "Global Cooperation Network" Tailored to Each Region' according to an unofficial translation by NK News.¹⁵⁴ This includes enhancing South Korea's relations with the ASEAN region through the 'ABCD strategy' through 'advancing human capital, building health security, connecting culture and digitizing Asian infrastructure.^{154,155} Digital trade was also mentioned in this policy document as a means of contributing to South Korea's economic security. Although the 'confident diplomacy and strong national security' strategy is still in its preliminary stages, digital infrastructure, technologies, and trade will play a role in creating these global cooperation networks.

Like Japan, the South Korean private sector contributes to its government's diplomacy endeavours through advancing cultural diplomacy, facilitating economic linkages, and investing in science, technology, and infrastructure. South Korea, again similar to Japan, is one of the strongest soft powers in Asia. First, the worldwide reach of Korean pop culture was a private-sector success inasmuch as it was a public-sector win. Private sector initiatives worked well with the government's role in advancing the country's cultural and creative sectors and digital technologies.¹⁵⁶ According to Lee (2022), 'The South Korean government has a unilateral policy to promote the Korean Wave but it has increasingly drawn on expanding private sector resources, as it seeks to decentralize its cultural diplomacy efforts.'¹⁵⁷

Second, the private sector has been a main driver of South Korea's economic ties in Asia, but South Korea's public and private sectors are inextricably linked in these economic relations. In the 1980s, when South Korea's economy was rapidly expanding, its private sector poured investments into the Southeast Asian region to reduce labour costs.¹⁵⁸ This also had geopolitical implications. Song and Kim (2022) state that Southeast Asia was 'a niche market for South Korean companies that were undergoing trade conflict with developed countries.¹⁵⁸ Similarly, in the late 2010s, Korea's New Southern Policy, former South Korean President Moon Jae-in's foreign policy paradigm, saw to the diversification of Korea's economic activities due to its perceived overdependence on China.¹⁴⁹ While economic security is of concern, private companies still see economic efficiency as their utmost priority.¹⁴⁹ This means that South Korea's focus, whether public or private, on Asia-Pacific is not new. It is also worth noting that the country's economic activity in Southeast Asia is 'heavily skewed towards a single partner', Vietnam.¹⁵⁹ For instance, Samsung accounted for 20% of Vietnam's total exports and, in 2018, 28% of Vietnam's GDP.¹⁶⁰ Meanwhile, almost a third of Samsung's global revenues were from Vietnam.¹⁶⁰ This aligns with the desk research finding that digital skills initiatives of the South Korean corporate sector in Vietnam outnumbered other Southeast Asian countries. The role of private sector has become more evident under the Yoon

administration. In December 2022, the Korean government released the framework for its '2023 Economic Policy Directions', and among its key foci are 'boosting the economy that puts the private sector at its core.'⁹⁴

Third, the South Korean private sector plays a crucial role in science, technology, and infrastructure development. As with South Korea's economic linkages, public-private endeavours dovetail. Locally, South Korea's e-government infrastructure was a successful and innovative collaboration between the government and the private sector.¹⁶¹ The private sector was a 'major force for improving national capability' as the government began implementing its digitalisation and technology policies.¹⁶² As South Korea became a leader in digital technologies, the country began to shift its official development assistance (ODA) policy into digital transformation and private sector engagement.¹⁶² For instance, at an OECD Development Assistance Committee (DAC) high-level meeting in 2020, South Korea's Ministry of Foreign Affairs discussed the use of data sharing and artificial intelligence as part of the country's Covid-19 mitigation efforts.¹⁶² This again highlights that the public and private sectors are interconnected in their development initiatives. Turner et al. (2022) state, referring to the development of South Korea's e-government infrastructure and ICT leadership, 'While the private sector is responsible for most of the ICT development, the government has consistently provided direction and support for a phenomenon that originated under the developmental state but has continued into recent times.'161

The range of digital skills initiatives by South Korean companies presents a unique window of opportunity to integrate the South Korean private sector into the Yoon administration's vision for global cooperation networks. As mentioned earlier, the country's private sector has since been a driver of economic cooperation between South Korea and countries in Asia-Pacific, particularly Southeast Asia. However, as found in the desk research, less than a quarter of digital skills initiatives were available to the Asia-Pacific region. A significant proportion of these initiatives were concentrated in Europe, specifically the UK. The needs of the Asia-Pacific region and the Yoon administration's newly minted ASEAN strategy offer an opening for the private sector. South Korean companies can not only expand these digital skills initiatives in the region but also integrate themselves into South Korea's foreign policy initiatives, particularly through these global cooperation networks.

4. Conclusion: Paving the way forward for multi-sector cooperation in digital skilling

The Covid-19 pandemic and rapid digitalisation emphasised the urgent demand for digital skilling in the Asia-Pacific region, particularly for marginalised groups. Public and private sector institutions have been implementing a range of digital skilling programs to address this need. Given this demand, these programs are often similar, with overlapping objectives and content. Some programs also tend to target similar audiences. While the wide selection of programs is beneficial to the Asia-Pacific population, it is important to streamline these public and private sector efforts and highlight areas for international collaboration where corporates can proactively participate.

Within this context, this research addresses these knowledge gaps by mapping out Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean corporate initiatives and examining the regional strategies of each of these four countries. Digital skills initiatives by Chinese corporates tended to focus on enhancing digital skills of women and girls. Indian corporates undertook a strategic approach in their digital skilling initiatives, seeking longer-term and broader partnerships. While focusing on education, Japan's corporate sector has the greatest number of digital skills initiatives and the broadest geographical scope among the four countries of interest. Digital skills initiatives of South Korean companies were concentrated in Europe and, in Southeast Asia, mainly Vietnam. They focused on education, targeting youth, students, educators, and schools.

The analysis of the regional strategies of China, India, Japan, and South Korea underlined the opportunity to expand these initiatives in the Asia-Pacific region and integrate them into their foreign policy strategies. The goals of Beijing's DSR can be supported by Chinese corporates through people-to-people engagement and human development with partner countries through these digital skills initiatives. As for India, its corporate sector's strategic approach can operationalise its 'Act East' strategy through digital diplomacy. Indian companies, therefore, hold a unique role in facilitating partnerships between the Government of India and its counterparts in the Asia-Pacific region. Japan's corporate sector, on the other hand, is equipped with extensive experience in infrastructure exports and public diplomacy. With Japan's FOIP vision in mind, these already existing initiatives by Japanese companies can be maximised by expanding into Asia-Pacific. Lastly, the Yoon administration's newly minted ASEAN strategy presents a window of opportunity for the private sector to drive the creation of global cooperation networks in the context of the digital economy. Korea's private sector has long been a bridge between South Korea and Asia-Pacific, particularly Southeast Asia, towards economic cooperation. It is, therefore, worth emphasising that corporate-driven digital

skills initiatives can contribute to the regional digital economy strategies of their respective countries.

Infrastructure is often the primary focus when it comes to the digital economy. As institutions pour resources into digital infrastructure, upskilling people to be able to use, adapt, and maximise these digital technologies is as critical. Zhou and Xue (2020) state, in the context of the DSR and BRI, that there must be a shift from 'hardware' to 'human-ware.'¹⁶³ This also applies to the three other countries of interest. It is essential not to discount the importance of digital infrastructure, but skills development should be perceived with equal importance. Populations from partner or recipient countries can be proactive partners in the process, which begins with these digital skills initiatives.

This research has shown the range of digital skilling expertise of Chinese, Indian, Japanese, and South Korean corporates in relation to their home country's respective foreign policies. Increased collaboration and deeper dialogue between the public and private sectors can improve digital skilling opportunities for the Asia-Pacific region. The research also found that these initiatives tended to focus on operational and strategic skills. However, there is an opportunity to expand the scope of these digital skilling initiatives. With Asia-Pacific becoming more at risk from the impacts of false information, enhancing the scope of existing or future initiatives to cover information skills will benefit communities in the region by equipping them with the tools and abilities to counter false information.¹⁶⁴ Furthermore, there is much opportunity to support and enhance the digital skilling capabilities of the region through multi-sector cooperation.

The Asia Foundation's Future Skills Alliance The challenge

Economic recovery in Asia and the Pacific post-Covid-19 will require businesses, governments, and nonprofit organizations to collaborate to future-proof and re-skill people for new opportunities in the digital economy. Together with rapid digitalization and changes in the job market, Covid-19 created a "double disruption" for workers across the region, with women, youth, and other marginalized groups disproportionally impacted. Female entrepreneurs in the micro, small, and medium enterprises (MSME) sector—who already faced challenges such as limited access to funding, lack of networks and expertise, and gender biases—saw their livelihoods disrupted. Women's jobs are 1.8 times more vulnerable than men's, and up to 220 million young workers' jobs are at risk across the region.

The Future Skills Alliance

In response to this challenge, The Asia Foundation has launched the Future Skills Alliance (FSA), a broad coalition of partners from both the public and private sectors working together to deliver future skills at scale to the region's hard-to-reach communities. The FSA creates a pathway for businesses to contribute to environmental, social, and governance efforts across Asia and the Pacific. By investing their unique assets in a collective impact model, all partners contribute to driving impact at a regional scale. For more information, visit https://futureskillsalliance.org.

References

- 1. Kwakwa V. How Asia Pacific can turn COVID crisis into an opportunity [Internet]. World Bank Blogs. 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: https://blogs.worldbank.org/eastasiapacific/how-asia-pacific-can-turn-covid-crisisopportunity
- 2. Maude R. COVID-19 and Southeast Asia's Long Road to Economic Recovery [Internet]. Asia Society Policy Institute. 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: https://southeastasiacovid.asiasociety.org/covid-19-and-southeast-asias-long-road-toeconomic-recovery/
- Madgavkar A, White O, Krishnan M, Mahajan D, Azcue X. COVID-19 and gender equality: Countering the regressive effects [Internet]. McKinsey & Company. 2020 [cited 2022 Jul 14]. Available from: https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-ofwork/covid-19-and-gender-equality-countering-the-regressive-effects
- 4. Khatiwada S, El Achkar Hilal S. The Pandemic Has Pushed Women Out of Work. These Policies Can Help. [Internet]. Asian Development Blog. Asian Development Bank; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 14]. Available from: https://blogs.adb.org/blog/pandemic-has-pushed-women-out-work-these-policies-can-help
- International Labour Organization, Asian Development Bank. Tackling the COVID-19 Youth Employment Crisis in Asia and the Pacific [Internet]. Asian Development Bank; 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.adb.org/publications/covid-19youth-employment-crisis-asia-pacific
- 6. Xue Y. China's digital economy rises to US\$6 trillion in 2020 amid pandemic [Internet]. South China Morning Post. 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3131286/chinas-digital-economy-surges-2020-amid-pandemic-making-nearly-40-cent
- 7. India Brand Equity Foundation. Information Technology India, Top IT Companies in India IBEF [Internet]. India Brand Equity Foundation. [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: https://www.ibef.org/industry/information-technology-india
- 8. Press Trust of India. India has third-largest ecosystem for start-ups: Nasscom Official [Internet]. Business Standard. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: https://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/india-has-third-largest-ecosystem-for-start-ups-nasscom-official-122022201063_1.html
- 9. Japan External Trade Organization. Overview | ICT Industries Investing in Japan -Japan External Trade Organization [Internet]. Japan External Trade Organization. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.jetro.go.jp/en/invest/attractive_sectors/ict/overview.html
- 10. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Promoting digital innovation to deliver value to Korean citizens OECD [Internet]. OECD. 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.oecd.org/country/korea/digital-government
- 11. Ministry of Economy and Finance (Republic of Korea). 3rd Supplementary Budget Proposal of 2020 [Internet]. Ministry of Economy and Finance. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do;jsessionid=TFv9fcGwZxOCm Ma8cVO8Z23K.node10?boardCd=N0001&seg=4914

- 12. Stangarone T. South Korea's Digital New Deal [Internet]. The Diplomat. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://thediplomat.com/2020/06/south-koreas-digital-new-deal/
- 13. UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Asia Pacific COVID-19: Humanitarian Data Portal [Internet]. [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://interactive.unocha.org/data/ap-covid19-portal/impact-crisis.html
- 14. Elbehri A, Temel T, Burcu Ceylan F, Mittal S, Kularatne D, Dawe D. COVID-19 pandemic impacts on Asia and the Pacific [Internet]. Bangkok: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: http://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/cb8594en
- 15. International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. COVID-19: Nearly 1 billion still without any vaccination in Asia Pacific | IFRC [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.ifrc.org/press-release/covid-19-nearly-1-billion-still-without-any-vaccination-asia-pacific-0
- Hemachandra S, Sharkasi N. Digital Transformation Induced by the Covid-19 Pandemic. In: Martínez-López FJ, López López D, editors. Advances in Digital Marketing and eCommerce. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2021. p. 50–61. (Springer Proceedings in Business and Economics).
- Bui LV, Ha ST, Nguyen HN, Nguyen TT, Nguyen TP, Tran K, et al. The Contribution of Digital Health in the Response to Covid-19 in Vietnam. Front Public Health [Internet].
 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 2];9. Available from: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh.2021.672732
- 18. Sullivan C, Wong I, Adams E, Fahim M, Fraser J, Ranatunga G, et al. Moving Faster than the COVID-19 Pandemic: The Rapid, Digital Transformation of a Public Health System. Appl Clin Inform. 2021 Mar;12(2):229–36.
- 19. Kim SE, Logeswaran A, Kang S, Stanojcic N, Wickham L, Thomas P, et al. Digital Transformation in Ophthalmic Clinical Care During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Asia-Pac J Ophthalmol. 2021 Aug;10(4):381–7.
- 20. Furtner D, Shinde SP, Singh M, Wong CH, Setia S. Digital Transformation in Medical Affairs Sparked by the Pandemic: Insights and Learnings from COVID-19 Era and Beyond. Pharm Med. 2022 Feb 1;36(1):1–10.
- Jun S, Park J, Kim JY. Digital transformation landscape in Asia and the Pacific: aggravated digital divide and widening growth gap [Internet]. Bangkok: United Nations ESCAP, Information and Communications Technology and Disaster Risk Reduction Division; 2022 Jul [cited 2022 Sep 2]. (ESCAP Working Paper Series). Available from: https://repository.unescap.org/handle/20.500.12870/4630
- 22. Najar H, Bush R. Digital Skills for Inclusive Growth—Reaching the Hard-to-Reach in Southeast Asia [Internet]. The Asia Foundation. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://asiafoundation.org/?p=79856
- 23. International Labour Organization. How did COVID -19 impact working hours in Asia-Pacific economies in 2020? [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: http://www.ilo.org/asia/publications/WCMS_779273/lang--en/index.htm

- 24. Komin W, Thepparp R, Subsing B, Engstrom D. Covid-19 and its impact on informal sector workers: a case study of Thailand. Asia Pac J Soc Work Dev. 2021 Apr 3;31(1–2):80–8.
- 25. Bussolo M, Sharma S, Timmer H. COVID-19 has worsened the woes of South Asia's informal sector. End Poverty in South Asia [Internet]. 2020 Dec 7 [cited 2022 Sep 2]; Available from: https://blogs.worldbank.org/endpovertyinsouthasia/covid-19-has-worsened-woes-south-asias-informal-sector
- 26. Seetharaman P, Cunha MA, Effah J. IT for the informal sector in developing countries: A broader perspective. Electron J Inf Syst Dev Ctries. 2019;85(3):e12093.
- Sonobe T, Takeda A, Yoshida S, Truong HT. The Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Micro, Small, and Medium Enterprises in Asia and Their Digitalization Responses [Internet]. Asian Development Bank; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.adb.org/publications/impacts-covid-19-pandemic-msme-asia-theirdigitalization-responses
- 28. Igarashi T, Takeda A, Truong HT, Sonobe T. Evolving Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Micro, Small, and Medium-Sized Enterprises in Asia [Internet]. Asian Development Bank; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.adb.org/publications/evolving-impacts-covid-19-pandemic-micro-smalland-medium-sized-enterprises-asia
- Karr J, Loh K, Wirjo A. Supporting MSMEs' Digitalization Amid COVID-19 [Internet]. Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation; 2020 Jul [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Report No.: 35. Available from: https://www.apec.org/publications/2020/07/supporting-msmesdigitalization-amid-covid-19
- 30. Monash University. Gendered Impacts of MSME Policy Responses to COVID-19 in South East Asia [Internet]. Monash University; 4/20 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.monash.edu/arts/gender-peace-security/inclusive-economies
- 31. Shewandas N, Burtt P. Women and Equality: The Post-COVID Challenge in the Asia Pacific [Internet]. Asialink. 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://asialink.unimelb.edu.au/asialink-dialogues-and-applied-research/emerging-voices/women-and-equality-the-post-covid-challenge-in-the-asia-pacific
- 32. Asian Development Bank, UN Women. Two Years On: The Lingering Gendered Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Asia and the Pacific [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/802341/lingering-gendered-effects-covid19-asia-pacific.pdf
- 33. Panda A, Francis K, Sloane J. Toward a Resilient Care Ecosystem in Asia and the Pacific: Promising Practices, Lessons Learned, and Pathways for Action on Decent Care Work [Internet]. The Asia Foundation; 2022 [cited 2023 Feb 9]. Available from: https://asiafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/Towards-A-Resilient-Care-Ecosystem-in-Asia-and-the-Pacific.pdf
- 34. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. The Covid-19 Pandemic and Violence Against Women in Asia and the Pacific [Internet]. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2021 Apr [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/d8files/knowledgeproducts/SDD_Policy_Paper_Covid-19-VAW.pdf

- 35. UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction, UN Women. Gender and disaster risk reduction and response in the context of COVID-19: The Asia-Pacific Region [Internet]. 2020 Dec [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.undrr.org/publication/action-brief-gender-and-disaster-risk-reduction-and-response-context-covid-19-asia
- 36. Diep NH. Advancing Inclusion through Enhancing Women and Girls' Digital Literacy and Skills in the Context of Industry 4.0 [Internet]. Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation; 8/19 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.apec.org/publications/2019/08/advancing-inclusion-through-enhancingwomen-and-girls-digital-literacy-and-skills
- 37. Australian Academy of Science. Impact of COVID-19 on women in the STEM workforce | Asia–Pacific | Australian Academy of Science [Internet]. Australian Academy of Science; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.science.org.au/supporting-science/diversity-and-inclusion/impact-covid-19-women-stem-workforce-asia-pacific
- 38. International Labour Organization. Youth employment in Asia and the Pacific (ILO in Asia and the Pacific) [Internet]. [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.ilo.org/asia/areas/youth-employment/lang--en/index.htm
- Broom D. Young people in ASEAN have emerged from lockdowns more resilient and digitally switched on. Here's how [Internet]. World Economic Forum. 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/10/young-peopleasean-digital-adoption-covid-19/
- 40. Alisjahbana AS. Partnering with Persons with Disabilities for an Accessible and Sustainable Post-COVID World [Internet]. IISD SDG Knowledge Hub. [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://sdg.iisd.org:443/commentary/guest-articles/partnering-with-persons-with-disabilities-for-an-accessible-and-sustainable-post-covid-world/
- 41. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. Ensuring Disability Rights and Inclusion in the Response to Covid-19 [Internet]. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2020 Mar [cited 2022 Sep 2]. Available from: https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/d8files/knowledgeproducts/ESCAP_Policy_Brief%20%28COVID-19_and_PWDs%29.pdf
- 42. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. Employment of Persons with Disabilities in Asia and the Pacific: Trends, Strategies and Policy Recommendations [Internet]. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific; 2020. Report No.: 13. Available from: https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/d8files/knowledge-products/Employment_of_Persons_with_Disabilities_final_0.pdf
- Raja DS. Bridging the Disability Divide through Digital Technologies [Internet]. World Bank; 2016 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. (World Development Report). Available from: https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/123481461249337484-0050022016/original/WDR16BPBridgingtheDisabilityDividethroughDigitalTechnologyR AJA.pdf
- 44. UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. Digital skills critical for jobs and social inclusion [Internet]. UNESCO. 2018 [cited 2022 Jul 14]. Available from: https://en.unesco.org/news/digital-skills-critical-jobs-and-social-inclusion

- 45. Salesforce. Why Digital Skills Are the Foundation of Our Future Workforce [Internet]. Salesforce News. 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 14]. Available from: https://www.salesforce.com/news/stories/what-are-digital-skills/
- 46. van Laar E, van Deursen AJAM, van Dijk JAGM, de Haan J. The relation between 21stcentury skills and digital skills: A systematic literature review. Comput Hum Behav. 2017 Jul 1;72:577–88.
- 47. van Dijk JAGM, van Deursen AJAM. Introduction. In: van Dijk JAGM, van Deursen AJAM, editors. Digital Skills: Unlocking the Information Society [Internet]. New York: Palgrave Macmillan US; 2014 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. p. 1–19. (Palgrave Macmillan's Digital Education and Learning). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137437037_1
- 48. van Deursen A, Helspher E, Eynon R. Measuring Digital skills: From Digital Skills to Tangible Outcomes project report. 2014 p. 50.
- 49. van Deursen AJAM, van Dijk JAGM. Improving digital skills for the use of online public information and services. Gov Inf Q. 2009 Apr 1;26(2):333–40.
- 50. van Dijk JAGM, van Deursen AJAM. Digital Skills [Internet]. New York: Palgrave Macmillan US; 2014 [cited 2022 Sep 9]. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1057/9781137437037
- 51. Zhou T, Xue Q. The Digital Silk Road and Southeast Asian Countries. In: The Fourth Industrial Revolution and the Future of Work: Implications for Asian Development Cooperation. KDI School of Public Policy and Management and The Asia Foundation; 2020. p. 239.
- 52. Yu H. Editorial. China Perspect. 2017 Dec 1;2017(4):3–8.
- 53. Dai X. Towards a digital economy with Chinese characteristics? New Media Soc. 2002 Jun 1;4(2):141–62.
- 54. Naughton B. Chinese Industrial Policy and the Digital Silk Road: The Case of Alibaba in Malaysia. Asia Policy. 2020;27(1):23–39.
- 55. Huawei. Digital Training Bus: Empowering Women in Rural Bangladesh [Internet]. Huawei. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.huawei.com/en/tech4all/stories/bangladesh-training-bus
- 56. UN China. UN Women and Ant Foundation launch "Together Digital" to empower women entrepreneurs in the digital economy | United Nations in China [Internet]. United Nations China. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://china.un.org/en/191040-un-women-and-ant-foundation-launch-together-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital, https://china.un.org/en/191040-un-women-and-ant-foundation-launch-together-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital-empower-women-entrepreneurs-digital
- 57. PTI. India remains fastest growing economy with 13.5% growth in Q1 [Internet]. ThePrint. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. Available from: https://theprint.in/economy/india-remains-fastest-growing-economy-with-13-5-growth-in-q1/110319/
- Government of India, Ministry of Finance. Contribution of various sectors to GDP [Internet]. Press Information Bureau. 2018 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. Available from: https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=186413

- 59. Government of India, Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation. PRESS NOTE ON PROVISIONAL ESTIMATES OF ANNUAL NATIONAL INCOME 2020-21 AND QUARTERLY ESTIMATES OF GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT FOR THE FOURTH QUARTER (Q4) OF 2020-21 [Internet]. Government of India, Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation; 2021 May [cited 2022 Sep 23]. Available from: https://mospi.gov.in/documents/213904/416359//Press%20Note_31-05-2021_m1622547951213.pdf/7140019f-69b7-974b-2d2d-7630c3b0768d
- Jani J, Barodiya V. Growth and Dynamics of Corporate Governance in India: An Emerging Trend towards Global Economy. In: Ajmeri DSR, Vohra DSM, editors. Emerging Trends in International Business and Commerce. Allied Publishers; 2019. p. 23–32.
- Government of India, Press Information Bureau. Singapore (27.01%), USA (17.94%), Mauritius (15.98%), Netherland (7.86%) and Switzerland (7.31%) emerge as top 5 countries for FDI equity inflows into India FY 2021-22 [Internet]. Government of India, Ministry of Commerce & Industry. 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. Available from: https://pib.gov.in/pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1845719
- 62. S V. How India's gig economy is shaping up, thanks to startups [Internet]. Business Today. 2023 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: https://www.businesstoday.in/latest/economy/story/how-indias-gig-economy-isshaping-up-thanks-to-startups-369840-2023-02-11
- Ambani M. Building a Global-scale Corporate in India. In: Mohan R, editor. India Transformed: Twenty-Five Years of Economic Reforms. Brookings Institution Press; 2018.
- 64. Ganguly A, Vasudevan R. Financial liberalization and the Indian non-financial, corporate sector. Compet Change [Internet]. 2022 Jan 27 [cited 2022 Sep 23];27(1). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/10245294211068102
- 65. PTI. Majority of private companies do not have adequate risk management function, says study. The Economic Times [Internet]. 2023 Mar 26 [cited 2023 Apr 10]; Available from: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/company/corporate-trends/majority-of-private-companies-do-not-have-adequate-risk-management-function-says-study/articleshow/99010476.cms?from=mdr
- 66. Vaidhyanathan J. Corporate governance breakdown in India's corporates: Time for an overhaul? [Internet]. Business Today. 2022 [cited 2023 Apr 10]. Available from: https://www.businesstoday.in/opinion/columns/story/corporate-governance-breakdown-in-indias-corporates-time-for-an-overhaul-325556-2022-03-10
- Kadyan JS. Corporate Social Responsibility in India. In: Seifi S, editor. The Palgrave Handbook of Corporate Social Responsibility [Internet]. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. p. 1–31. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-030-22438-7_86-1
- 68. Jain A, Kansal M, Joshi M. New development: Corporate philanthropy to mandatory corporate social responsibility (CSR)—a new law for India. Public Money Manag. 2021 Apr 3;41(3):276–8.
- 69. Government of India, Ministry of Heavy Industries & Public Enterprises. Guidelines on Corporate Social Responsibility and Sustainability for Central Public Sector Enterprises

[Internet]. 2014 [cited 2022 Sep 23]. Available from: https://dpe.gov.in/sites/default/files/Guidelines_on_CSR_SUS_2014.pdf

- International Center for Not-for-profit Law. FAQ: Corporate Social Responsibility in India [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.icnl.org/post/tools/faq-corporate-socialresponsibility-inindia#:~:text=The%20Indian%20Companies%20Act%20of,turnover%2C%20or%20net %2Dworth.
- 71. Bansal M, Kumar V. Forcing responsibility? Examining earnings management induced by mandatory corporate social responsibility: evidence from India. Rev Account Finance. 2021 Jan 1;20(2):194–216.
- 72. Cordeiro JJ, Galeazzo A, Shaw TS, Veliyath R, Nandakumar MK. Ownership influences on corporate social responsibility in the Indian context. Asia Pac J Manag. 2018 Dec 1;35(4):1107–36.
- 73. Government of India, Ministry of Electronics & IT. Achievements Made under Digital India Programme [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: https://pib.gov.in/PressReleaseIframePage.aspx?PRID=1885962#:~:text=FutureSkills %20Prime%3A,Security%20and%20Blockchain.
- 74. Wipro. Wipro Plans to Set up Digital Innovation Hub in Dusseldorf, Germany [Internet]. Wipro. 2020 [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.wipro.com/newsroom/press-releases/2020/wipro-plans-to-set-up-digitalinnovation-hub-in-dusseldorf-germany/
- 75. New South Wales Government. NSW and India partner up for tech success | NSW Government [Internet]. New South Wales Government. NSW Government; 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.nsw.gov.au/enterprise-investment-trade/media-releases/india-partner-tech-success
- 76. Tata Consultancy Services. TCS and DeakinCo. Partner to Address Digital Skills Gap in Australia [Internet]. Tata Consultancy Services. [cited 2022 Sep 16]. Available from: https://www.tcs.com/tcs-deakinco-partner-address-digital-skills-gap-australia
- 77. Number of private business establishments operating in Japan in 2016, by type of legal organization [Internet]. Statista. 2016 [cited 2022 Oct 13]. Available from: https://www.statista.com/statistics/629605/japan-number-establishments-by-organization-type/
- 78. Alampay E. Comparing Corporate Social Responsibility in Japan and the Philippines: practices during pandemic [Internet]. Available the 1 2022. from: https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Erwin-Alampay/publication/359814087_Comparing_Corporate_Social_Responsibility_in_Ja pan and the Philippines practices during the pandemic 1/links/624fc3134f88c311 9ce8710b/Comparing-Corporate-Social-Responsibility-in-Japan-and-the-Philippinespractices-during-the-pandemic-1.pdf
- 79. Aggerholm HK, Trapp NL. Three tiers of CSR: an instructive means of understanding and guiding contemporary company approaches to CSR? Bus Ethics Eur Rev. 2014;23(3):235–47.

- Kim RC, Saito A, Avvari VM. Interpretation and integration of "creating shared value" in Asia: implications for strategy research and practice. Asian Bus Manag. 2020 Sep 1;19(4):379–406.
- 81. Hayama S. SDGs Management: Analyses Based on Corporate Citizen Business Model and Creating Shared Value Model. 長崎県立大学論集(経営学部・地域創造学部). 2022 Mar;55(4).
- 82. MPower. About Us [Internet]. MPower. 2021 [cited 2023 Mar 15]. Available from: https://www.mpower-partners.com/en/
- 83. Aso T, Rademacher C. Regulation of Digital Platforms and the Digital Economy in Japan. GRUR Int. 2022 Sep 9;ikac103.
- 84. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. OECD Economic Outlook, Volume 2021 Issue 2: Preliminary version [Internet]. OECD; 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 7]. (OECD Economic Outlook). Available from: https://www.oecdilibrary.org/economics/oecd-economic-outlook/volume-2021/issue-2_66c5ac2c-en
- 85. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. OECD Economic Outlook, Volume 2021 Issue 1: Preliminary version [Internet]. OECD; 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 7]. (OECD Economic Outlook). Available from: https://www.oecdilibrary.org/economics/oecd-economic-outlook/volume-2021/issue-1_edfbca02-en
- 86. Kutty N, Tochibayashi N. How reskilling can help transform Japan's future of work [Internet]. World Economic Forum. 2023 [cited 2023 Mar 17]. Available from: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/01/reskilling-japan-future-of-work-davos-2023/
- 87. Mitsui Chemicals, Inc. IJ Ltd. Mitsui Chemicals Launches DX-Focused HR Development Program for Production Technology Staff With the Support of IBM Japan | 2022 | Press Release | MITSUI CHEMICALS AMERICA, INC. [Internet]. Mitsui Chemicals America, Inc. 2022 [cited 2023 Mar 17]. Available from: https://us.mitsuichemicals.com/release/2022/2022_1024.htm
- Suzuki W. Japan launches agency to undo "digital defeat": 5 things to know [Internet]. Nikkei Asia. 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 7]. Available from: https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Japan-launches-agency-to-undo-digital-defeat-5-thingsto-know
- 89. Kaneko K. Suga wants new digital agency to cure Japan's bureaucratic woes [Internet]. The Sydney Morning Herald. 2020 [cited 2022 Oct 7]. Available from: https://www.smh.com.au/world/asia/suga-wants-new-digital-agency-to-cure-japan-sbureaucratic-woes-20200923-p55yic.html
- 90. Inagaki K, Harding R. Japan plans hiring spree of tech experts for digital agency [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2022 Oct 7]. Available from: https://www.ft.com/content/9f05ad6e-5cc1-43fd-8dca-8daac9636cf0
- 91. Toyota Foundation. Research Grant Program 2022 | The Toyota Foundation [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2022 Oct 14]. Available from: https://www.toyotafound.or.jp/english/research/2022/
- 92. Toshiba Youth Club Asia. Toshiba Youth Club Asia | TYCA ASIA [Internet]. [cited 2022 Oct 14]. Available from: https://tyca.asia/

- 93. Li K, Kim DJ, Lang KR, Kauffman RJ, Naldi M. How should we understand the digital economy in Asia? Critical assessment and research agenda. Electron Commer Res Appl. 2020 Nov 1;44:101004.
- 94. South Korean Government Ministry of Economy and Finance. The 2023 Economic Policy Directions [Internet]. Ministry of Economy and Finance. 2022 [cited 2023 Mar 15]. Available https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seg=5476
- 95. Digital Government, South Korea. Digital Government Achievements and Mid- and Long-term Plans in South Korea [Internet]. Digital Government. [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://dgovkorea.go.kr/event/event3
- 96. Ministry of the Interior and Safety, Government of South Korea. Digital Government Masterplan 2021-2025 [Internet]. Ministry of the Interior and Safety, Government of South Korea; 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://ssproxy.ucloudbiz.olleh.com/v1/AUTH_43bef30e-e040-499e-86d0-70552f8bf804/CDNStorage/upload/attach/2021/12/27/83e7790c-6a05-41ab-82b6c3405a25e72f.pdf
- Solovykh NN, Koroleva IV, Stompeleva ES, Terskaya GA, Aliev VM. Digital Economy and Socio-Economic Contradictions of Information Society. In: Popkova EG, editor. Ubiquitous Computing and the Internet of Things: Prerequisites for the Development of ICT [Internet]. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2019 [cited 2022 Oct 19]. p. 655–62. (Studies in Computational Intelligence). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-13397-9_70
- Chang V, Zhang W, Xiong C. The Strategic View and Development of Corporate Social Responsibility: The Case Study of Samsung. Int J Strateg Decis Sci IJSDS. 2019 Jan 1;10(1):105–30.
- 99. Holroyd C. Digital content promotion in Japan and South Korea: Government strategies for an emerging economic sector. Asia Pac Policy Stud. 2019;6(3):290–307.
- 100. Shim W hyun. S. Korea to invest W2.6t in hyperconnectivity [Internet]. The Korea Herald. 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20210915000892
- 101. Keane J. South Korea is betting on the metaverse and it could provide a blueprint for others [Internet]. CNBC. 2022 [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://www.cnbc.com/2022/05/30/south-koreas-investment-in-the-metaverse-could-provide-a-blueprint.html
- 102. Ramos DR. Netflix Inks Multi-Year Deal With South Korean Media Company JTBC [Internet]. Deadline. 2019 [cited 2022 Oct 19]. Available from: https://deadline.com/2019/11/netflix-inks-multi-year-deal-with-south-korean-media-company-jtbc-1202794217/
- 103. PR Guest, June 30 M, 2021. LG empowers young South African's with key skills to drive in a digital age [Internet]. MyPR. 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 18]. Available from: https://mypr.co.za/lg-empowers-young-south-africans-with-key-skills-to-drive-in-adigital-age/
- 104.Eurasia Group. The Digital Silk Road: Expanding China's Digital Footprint [Internet].2020Apr[cited2022Oct24].Availablefrom:

https://www.eurasiagroup.net/files/upload/Digital-Silk-Road-Expanding-China-Digital-Footprint.pdf

- 105. Malena J. The Extension of the Digital Silk Road to Latin America: Advantages and Potential Risks The DSR's Origins and Its Initial Development. Council on Foreign Relations and Brazilian Center for International Relations; 2021 Jan.
- 106. Hernandez K. Achieving Complex Development Goals Along China's Digital Silk Road. 2019 Mar 8 [cited 2022 Oct 24]; Available from: https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/14396
- 107. The State Council, the People's Republic of China. Full text: Action plan on the Belt and Road Initiative [Internet]. The State Council, The People's Republic of China. 2015 [cited 2022 Oct 25]. Available from: https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/30/content_28147508024903 5.htm
- 108. Tugendhat H, Voo J. China's Digital Silk Road in Africa and the Future of Internet Governance [Internet]. Working Paper; 2021 [cited 2022 Oct 24]. Report No.: 2021/50. Available from: https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/248178
- 109. Shen H. Building a Digital Silk Road? Situating the Internet in China's Belt and Road Initiative. Int J Commun. 2018 Jun 29;12:19.
- 110. Stec G. The Invisible Silk Road: Enter the Digital Dragon. European Institute for Asian Studies; 2018 May p. 5.
- 111. Cheney C. China's Digital Silk Road: Strategic Technological Competition and Exporting Political Illiberalism [Internet]. 2019 Jul [cited 2022 Oct 24]. (Issues & Insights Working Paper). Report No.: Vol 19 WP 8. Available from: https://pacforum.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/issuesinsights_Vol19-WP8FINAL.pdf
- 112. He A. The digital Silk Road and China's influence on standard setting [Internet]. Centre for International Governance Innovation; 2022 Apr [cited 2022 Oct 24]. Available from: https://apo.org.au/node/317280
- 113. Blanchette J, Hillman JE. China's Digital Silk Road after the Coronavirus. GSTDTAP [Internet]. 2020 Apr 13 [cited 2022 Oct 22]; Available from: http://119.78.100.173/C666//handle/2XK7JSWQ/250092
- 114. Kesavan. India's 'Act East' Policy and Regional Cooperation. In: India and South Korea: Exploring New Avenues, Outlining Goals. Observer Research Foundation; 2020.
- 115. Jindal N. India's Act East Policy. In: Tripathy AK, Singh S, Ramesh R, R S, Jamadhagni SUK, editors. POLITICO Act East Policy: Challenges Ahead. 2017. (Society for Social Empowerment).
- 116. Marwah R. India: Multilateral and bilateral engagement with ASEAN. In: Raju, editor. Bilateral and Multilateral Cooperation in South Asia. Routledge India; 2022.
- 117. Pandey P. India and the Pacific Island Countries: What the Future Holds? [Internet]. 2018. Available from: https://www.icwa.in/show_content.php?lang=1&level=3&ls_id=2499&lid=1779#:~:text =These%20include%20MoUs%20for%20setting%20up%20of%20Centres%20of%20 Excellence%20in%20Information%20Technology%20(CEIT)%20with%20Fiji%2C%20

Cook%20Islands%2C%20Nauru%2C%20Samoa%20and%20Niue.%20India%20and%20Fiji%20also%20signed%20three%20MOUs%20for%20%27Cooperation%20in%20Youth%20Development%27%2C%20%27Cooperation%20between%20Broadcasting%20Agencies%27%20and%20Cooperation%20in%20Renewable%20Energy.

- 118. Jain S. The G20 Digital Economy Agenda for India [Internet]. ORF. 2022 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-g20-digital-economy-agenda-forindia/#:~:text=At%20the%20G20%2C%20India,interests%20of%20developing%20ec onomies.
- 119. Saran S, Sharma S. Digital Public Infrastructure lessons from India [Internet]. ORF. 2023 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: https://www.orfonline.org/research/digital-public-infrastructure-lessons-from-india/
- 120. Mishra R. From Look East to Act East: Transitions in India's Eastward Engagement. In: Rozman G, Liow JC, editors. International Relations and Asia's Southern Tier: ASEAN, Australia, and India [Internet]. Singapore: Springer; 2018 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. p. 321–40. (Asan-Palgrave Macmillan Series). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-3171-7_20
- 121. Bajpaee C. Reinvigorating India's 'Act East' Policy in an age of renewed power politics. Pac Rev. 2022 Aug 12;0(0):1–31.
- 122. Kumar R. The Private Sector. In: Malone DM, Mohan CR, Raghavan S, editors. The Oxford Handbook of Indian Foreign Policy [Internet]. Oxford University Press; 2015 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. p. 0. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198743538.013.18
- 123. Celonis and Tech Mahindra Strengthen their Global Partnership to Bolster Process Excellence Initiatives for Customers [Internet]. Celonis. 2023 [cited 2023 Mar 28]. Available from: https://www.celonis.com/press/celonis-and-tech-mahindra-strengthentheir-global-partnership-to-bolster-process-excellence-initiatives-for-customers
- 124. Ellucian Partners with Tata Consultancy Services to Scale Global Digital Transformation for Higher Education | Ellucian [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2023 Apr 10]. Available from: https://www.ellucian.com/news/ellucian-partners-tata-consultancyservices-scale-global-digital-transformation-higher
- 125. Kashyap K. How India Is Leveraging Its Foreign Relations To Benefit Its Startups [Internet]. Forbes. 2021 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: https://www.forbes.com/sites/krnkashyap/2021/03/28/how-india-is-leveraging-itsforeign-relations-to-benefit-its-startups/
- 126. Myers M, Holmes S, Gaur M. India's Approach to Engagement with the Latin American Region [Internet]. The Dialogue. 2023 [cited 2023 Mar 29]. Available from: https://www.thedialogue.org/analysis/indias-approach-to-engagement-with-the-latin-american-region/
- 127. Sinha A. India in a changing global world: understanding India's changing statecraft and Delhi's international relations. Round Table. 2022 May 4;111(3):398–411.
- 128. Balakrishnan B. Science and Technology Dimensions of Indian Foreign Policy. Indian Foreign Aff J. 2019;14(2):165–80.

- 129. Saran S. A revival of multilateralism, steered by India. The Hindu [Internet]. 2020 Mar 25 [cited 2022 Nov 3]; Available from: https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/a-revival-of-multilateralism-steered-by-india/article62108323.ece
- 130. Narlikar A. India's role in global governance: a Modification? Int Aff. 2017 Jan 1;93(1):93–111.
- 131. Australian Government Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. Indian Ocean Rim Association (IORA) [Internet]. Australian Government Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.dfat.gov.au/international-relations/regional-architecture/indian-ocean/iora/indian-ocean-rim-association-iora
- 132. Luong N, Chahal H, Guest Contributors. The Future of the Quad's Technology Cooperation Hangs in the Balance [Internet]. Council on Foreign Relations. 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.cfr.org/blog/future-quads-technologycooperation-hangs-balance
- 133. Shidore S, Busby JW. One more try: The International Solar Alliance and India's search for geopolitical influence. Energy Strategy Rev. 2019 Nov 1;26:100385.
- 134. Bhaskar U. To counter China's Belt & Road project, India leverages ISA to light up Africa [Internet]. mint. 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.livemint.com/news/india/to-counter-china-s-belt-road-project-indialeverages-isa-to-light-up-africa-11594809029088.html
- 135. Nye JS. Soft Power. Foreign Policy. 1990;(80):153-71.
- 136. Thussu DK. Culture as Soft Power—Bollywood and Beyond. In: Thussu DK, editor. Communicating India's Soft Power: Buddha to Bollywood [Internet]. New York: Palgrave Macmillan US; 2013 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. p. 127–53. (Palgrave Macmillan Series in Global Public Diplomacy). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137027894_6
- 137. Cultural Diplomacy | The Tradition of Diwali Transcending a Nation [Internet]. Asia Society; 2020 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4kgczVRxXII
- 138. Moolakkattu MJ. Cricket Diplomacy and The India-Pakistan Peace Process. Peace Rev. 2020 Oct 1;32(4):426–33.
- 139. Mazumdar BT. Digital diplomacy: Internet-based public diplomacy activities or novel forms of public engagement? Place Brand Public Dipl [Internet]. 2021 May 4 [cited 2022 Nov 2]; Available from: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41254-021-00208-4
- 140. Adesina OS. Foreign policy in an era of digital diplomacy. Summers J, editor. Cogent Soc Sci. 2017 Jan 1;3(1):1297175.
- 141. Hosoya Y. FOIP 2.0: The Evolution of Japan's Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy. Asia-Pac Rev. 2019 Jan 2;26(1):18–28.
- 142. Government of Japan, Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Free and Open Indo-Pacific [Internet]. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/page25e_000278.html

- 143. Taufiq HA, Mahzabeen S. Japan-Bangladesh Relations in the Context of Free and Open Indo Pacific [Internet]. Rochester, NY; 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 3]. Available from: https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=4156836
- 144. Sahashi R. The Indo-Pacific in Japan's Foreign Policy [Internet]. Center for Strategic and International Studies; [cited 2022 Nov 3]. (Strategic Japsn). Available from: https://www.wita.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/FINAL_Working-Paper_Ryo-Sahashi.pdf
- 145. De P, Kumarasamy D. Emerging Perspectives of Indo-Pacific Initiatives. ASEAN-India Centre at Research and Information System for Developing Countries; 2020 Oct. Report No.: 0.
- 146. Scott D. The Geoeconomics and Geopolitics of Japan's 'Indo-Pacific' Strategy. J Asian Secur Int Aff. 2019 Aug 1;6(2):136–61.
- 147. Murashkin N. Not-so-new silk roads: Japan's foreign policies on Asian connectivity infrastructure under the radar. Aust J Int Aff. 2018 Sep 3;72(5):455–72.
- 148. Sasada H. Resurgence of the "Japan Model"?: Japan's Aid Policy Reform and Infrastructure Development Assistance. Asian Surv. 2019 Dec 1;59:1044–69.
- 149. Nanwani S. Belt and Road Initiative: Responses from Japan and India Bilateralism, Multilateralism and Collaborations. Glob Policy. 2019;10(2):284–9.
- 150. Vekasi K, Nam J. Finding an Advocate: The Role of the Private Sector in Korea-Japan Relations. Korea Economic Institute of America; 2019 Jun p. 11. (Academic Paper Series).
- Bier LM, White CL. Cultural diplomacy as corporate strategy: an analysis of Pasona Group's "New Tohoku" program in Japan. Place Brand Public Dipl. 2021 Jun;17(2):180– 92.
- 152. Kawashima N. 'Cool Japan' and Creative Industries: An Evaluation of Economic Policies for Popular Culture Industries in Japan. In: Kawashima N, Lee HK, editors. Asian Cultural Flows: Cultural Policies, Creative Industries, and Media Consumers [Internet]. Singapore: Springer; 2018 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. p. 19–36. (Creative Economy). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0147-5_2
- 153. Fraser J. The Australian factor in South Korea's security strategy [Internet]. The Strategist. 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. Available from: https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-australian-factor-in-south-koreas-security-strategy/
- 154. Confident Diplomacy and Strong National Security (Unofficial Draft Translation) [Internet]. NK News; 2022. Available from: https://www.nknews.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/03/20220314-YSY-FOPO.docx
- 155. Chongkittavorn K. South Korea's New Foreign Policy Roadmap [Internet]. International Studies Center. 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. Available from: https://isc.mfa.go.th/en/content/south-korea-s-new-foreign-policy-roadmap?cate=5f204a5928600c531517cb75
- 156. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Cultural and creative sectors [Internet]. OECD. 2021 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. Available from:

https://www.oecd.org/country/korea/thematic-focus/cultural-and-creative-sectors-1573f603/

- 157. Lee ST. Film as cultural diplomacy: South Korea's nation branding through Parasite (2019). Place Brand Public Dipl. 2022 Jun 1;18(2):93–104.
- 158. Song J, Kim EM. South Korea's Foreign Aid as a Foreign Policy Instrument. In: Kwon H ju, Yamagata T, Kim E, Kondoh H, editors. International Development Cooperation of Japan and South Korea: New Strategies for an Uncertain World [Internet]. Singapore: Springer; 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. p. 73–101. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-4601-0_4
- 159. Nicolas F. The Economic Pillar of Korea's New Southern Policy: Building on Existing Assets. Ifri's Center for Asian Studies; 2021 Feb p. 28. Report No.: 120.
- 160. Botto K. South Korea Beyond Northeast Asia: How Seoul Is Deepening Ties With India and ASEAN [Internet]. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace; 2021 Oct [cited 2022 Nov 4]. Available from: https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/10/19/south-koreabeyond-northeast-asia-how-seoul-is-deepening-ties-with-india-and-asean-pub-85572
- 161. Turner M, Kim J, Kwon SH. The Political Economy of E-Government Innovation and Success in Korea. J Open Innov Technol Mark Complex. 2022 Sep;8(3):145.
- 162. Park KR. Science, Technology, and Innovation in Sustainable Development Cooperation: Theories and Practices in South Korea. In: Kwon H ju, Yamagata T, Kim E, Kondoh H, editors. International Development Cooperation of Japan and South Korea: New Strategies for an Uncertain World [Internet]. Singapore: Springer; 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 4]. p. 179–208. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-4601-0_8
- 163. Ly B. Challenge and perspective for Digital Silk Road. Tan AWK, editor. Cogent Bus Manag. 2020 Jan 1;7(1):1804180.
- 164. Okeleke K, Robinson J. Exploring online misinformation and disinformation in Asia Pacific [Internet]. GSMA Intelligence; 2021 Jul [cited 2022 Nov 11]. Available from: https://www.gsma.com/asia-pacific/resources/mis-disinfo-report-apac/

Appendix

Appendix 1. Digital skills initiatives by Chinese companies

Initiating Institution, Donor, or Funder	Name of Initiative	Location	Description	Other Partners	Target Audience	Year Announced
Alibaba	<u>Netpreneur</u> <u>Training</u>	Philippines, Indonesia, and the African region	Trains digital entrepreneurs and business owners to help them use digital technology to grow business and local economy		Entrepreneurs and business owners	
Alibaba	<u>Global E-</u> commerce (GET) <u>Talent Training</u> <u>Program</u>	Malaysia	Trains local SMEs and entrepreneurs in order to make them digitally capable	Government of Malaysia and local professional institutions and universities	SMEs	2022
Ant Foundation (Ant Group)	Together Digital	China and Indonesia	Aims help narrow the gender gap in access to digital technology, and to support the digital empowerment of women.	UNDP	Women entrepreneurs	2022
Huawei	No information	Malaysia	'Involves the cross-sharing of expertise via workshops, seminar and trainings, as well as collaborations with market leaders and experts in the field to provide relevant insights for women on latest trends and innovations with the advent of advanced technologies'	Women Leadership Foundation	Female leaders and digital talents	2021
Huawei	Indonesia Women in Cybersecurity (IWCS)	Indonesia	Aims to increase women's and girls' awareness of cybersecurity through various activities and technical assistance	National Cyber and Encryption Agency (BSSN)	Girls and women	2021
Huawei	Digital Training Bus: Empowering Women in Rural Bangladesh	Bangladesh	Gives rural female access to digital skill training and technology	Government of Bangladesh (ICT Division) and Robi Axiata	Rural women and girls	2017
Huawei	Bridging the Education Gap in Bangladesh	Bangladesh	Provides local children whose education has been suspended due to COVID-19 with Huawei tablets	Bijoy Digital (a local private company) and UNESCO	School-aged children	2020
Huawei	Seeds for the Future Program	Asia-Pacific Region (16 countries)	Aims to develop ICT talent through their annual program Offers an opportunity to local youth to 'propose technical solutions to social problems' through the cross-cultural, digital bootcamp	ASEAN Foundation	Youth	2008
Lazada Foundation (Alibaba Group)	No information	Southeast Asia	Provide opportunities for youths, narrow down gender digital gap, and create positive impacts among communities	твр	Women and youths	
The Indonesian Parliamentary Women's Caucus (KPP-RI)	Support Digital Technology Learning among Female Lawmakers	Indonesia	Seeks to enhance women legislators' digital skills and awareness in cybersecurity and cyberbullying so that they can better serve the community they represent	Huawei	Female lawmakers	2021
TikTok	Tackle digital gap and youth unemployment	UK	Offers participants up to four weeks on an employability course and get a career coach, virtual work experience, mental health support, access to a bursary and mentoring	Catch22	People who are not currently in education, employment and training and who are aged between 16 and 24 are being targeted in the scheme	2022

Initiating Institution, Donor, or Funder	Name of Initiative	Location	Description	Other Partners	Target Audience	Year Announced
Byju's	<u>Byju's Future</u> <u>School</u>	US, UK, Australia, Brazil, Indonesia and Mexico	 'An online education technology platform that offers both private — one student to one dedicated teacher - — online, personalized classes, as well as close group online classes with one dedicated teacher to four students.' 'Our proprietary, research-based curriculums include coding for students grade 1-12, music for students grades 1-12, and math for students grade 1-8 with additional advanced math classes in development. Courses in science and fine arts are scheduled to launch soon.' 		Students	2022
Cloudnine hospitals	<u>Online maternity</u> programs in India	Australia	'Tamworth-based Birth Beat has formed a partnership agreement with Bengaluru-based Cloudnine hospitals to promote its online maternity training programs in India. Cloudnine has 19 hospitals and clinics in Bengaluru, Chennai, Gurugram, Pune, Mumbai and Chandigarh. Birth Beat connected to Cloudnine through participation in the NSW Government's Going Global Export Program, Health and Medtech to India.	Birth Beat NSW Government		2022
HCL Technologies	Strengthening HCL's Quantum computing capabilities	Australia	Aims to 'strengthen HCL's Quantum computing capabilities through education and development opportunities including internships for Australia-based students from Sydney Quantum Academy member universities'	Sydney Quantum Academy (Macquarie University, UNSW Sydney, the University of Sydney and University of Technology Sydney, supported by NSW Government)		2022
InfoSys	InfoSys Springboard Pathfinders Online Institute Digital Academy Reskill and Restart	USA	'Includes content across the digital learning, maker education, and professional life skills continuum. The integrated digital skills program includes three lifelong learning offerings: 'Educating the Future', 'Upskilling Today' and 'Reskilling for Tomorrow' – meeting all learners where they are on their digital journey, irrespective of background or educational development.'	Harvard Business Publishing	10,000,000 educators, students, and aspiring professionals by 2025	2022
InfoSys	GovHack	Australia and New Zealand	A two-day hack event held across Australia and New Zealand where participants are given 46 hours to create concepts, mashups, and models with open government data			2020
InfoSys	Digital Innovation Partnership	Australia	'[] Infosys and Tennis Australia will focus on using technology for good with a vision to enhance accessibility, learnability and inclusivity on and beyond the court. The five-year collaboration starts with enhancing the Tennis Australia Leadership programs, to engage and empower the leaders of tomorrow to help make positive change in their communities.'	Tennis Australia		2022
Kosmoderma Healthcare Private Limited	<u>Three-month trial</u> program		'Sydney-based life sciences company and participant in the NSW Government's Going Global Export Program Health and Medtech to India SkinDNA, has entered a three-month trial program with Indian skin clinic chain Kosmoderma Healthcare Private Limited which operates seven clinics across Bengaluru and Chennai.'	SkinDNA		2022
Mach33.aero	Collaboration agreement	Australia	<u>'NSW deep technology incubator and operator of the National Space Industry Hub located</u> within Sydney's Tech Central, Cicada Innovations and Bengaluru-based Mach33.aero have signed a collaboration agreement to provide launch pad support to startups and medium sized enterprises from the two geographies operating in deep technology.'	Cicada Innovations NSW Government	Startups	2022

Appendix 2. Digital skills initiatives by Indian companies

Motherson	Child education initiatives	Americas	'Education across various age groups is given prime importance is this continent. In USA this includes donations to high schools, supporting local youth cadet programmes, funding the robotics team in schools and also providing financial assistance to schools for stocking their supplies. In Mexico the organisation supports both high schools and kindergarten schools with donations and providing supplies.		Students	2019
Motherson	Apprenticeship programmes	Americas	Works with local universities and colleagues to open opportunities for young people and their careers		Students	2019
Tata Consultancy Services	golT program, TCS Digital Garage, Senior Lab student volunteer program, and SHINESeniors	Singapore	'Will provide internships, training and learning opportunities for ITE staff and students and [] will also engage and involve ITE students holistically in community care solutions for senior citizens []'	Institute of Technical Education (ITE) in Singapore	ITE staff and students, senior citizens	2022
Tata Consultancy Services	<u>TechFutures</u> <u>Teachers: Careers</u> <u>Resources Pack</u>	United Kingdom	'Bringing together industry insights, practical lesson guides and activities, The TechFutures materials are designed to address this deficit. Teachers are provided with lesson plans, example job descriptions and group exercises to help educate students about the variety of industries that require digital skills, the different types of career paths available within IT and the steps that can be taken to pursue them.'	The Tech Partnership and MyKindaCrowd	Teachers	2015
Tata Consultancy Services	Closing the Skills Gap		'TCS' commitment to retrain 1.2 million people is focused on three fronts; upskilling and reskilling its current workforce, preparing today's students for 21st century careers, and empowering women, ethnic minorities and marginalized groups.'	World Economic Forum	1,200,000 million people	2019
Tata Consultancy Services	No information	Australia	'The new partnership brings together Deakin's academic excellence and TCS' extensive industry networks and experience. The first program, to be piloted in early 2022, will focus on machine learning, which consists of three streams enabling senior executives, mid- management and practitioners to leverage the power of this emerging technology in their chosen profession. Each stream will be facilitated by leading academics and industry experts. The programs are designed to address specific capability gaps for businesses and will provide learners with an engaging experience that goes to the heart of the skills and knowledge required in these dynamic fields.'	DeakinCo. (division of Deakin University)	Businesses and learners	2022
Tata Consultancy Services	TCS Internship Programme	United Kingdom	'The UK has welcomed the launch of a scheme that will see 1,000 British graduates boost their digital skills through paid internships with Tata Consultancy Services, calling the programme a perfect fit for wider collaboration with India.'	Government of India, Government of the UK	1,000 British graduates	2016
Tata Consultancy Services	<u>TCS Sydney</u> <u>Digital Garage</u>	Australia	'The advanced research hub is designed to holistically look at innovation, helping businesses establish their competitive differentiation, increase speed to market, and navigate their growth and transformation journeys. It provides companies with a structured framework that helps them ideate better, work on creative solutions faster, and focus their efforts on real, purposedriven business needs.'	NSW Government		2022
Tata Consultancy Services Malaysia	Hiring initiative and Initial Learning Program	Malaysia	Aims to 'fill the digital skills gap and generate lucrative tech jobs for the youth of the country' and implement a 'two-month long learning and hands-on training programme' for new graduates	Government of Malaysia, Ministry of Human Resources	Job seekers	2021
Tech Mahindra	Memorandum of Understanding with the Government of Bangladesh	Bangladesh	Aims to ' foster the growth of digital startup ecosystem in Bangladesh, by providing guidance and mentoring to the budding entrepreneurs' 'As part of the comprehensive growth framework outlined within the MoU, Tech Mahindra will be assisting new-age technology startups in the country, focusing on future technologies like Artificial Intelligence, 5G, Big Data, Cybersecurity, Blockchain, Internet of Things (IoT) and Machine Learning, to leverage digital growth opportunities across its global network.'	Government of Bangladesh, Startup Bangladesh	Startups	2019

Tech Mahindra	Memorandum of Understanding with the Digital Economy Promotion Agency under the Ministry of Digital Economy and Society of Thailand	Thailand	Seeks to 'accelerate digital transformation in Thailand' '[] both organizations will co-develop innovative digital solutions and execute commercially viable projects and use cases for enterprises in areas of IoT, AI, 5G, Analytics, Blockchain, and Metaverse for various industries including Smart Cities, Telecom, among others.'	Digital Economy Promotion Agency under the Ministry of Digital Economy and Society of Thailand		2022
Wipro	<u>Digital Innovation</u> <u>Hub</u>	Germany	'The proposed Digital Innovation Hub will serve as Wipro's flagship centre in Europe and will offer digital transformation expertise to companies in Germany, enable organisations to cross skill and upskill besides supporting talent development in local communities. Wipro will also collaborate with institutions and universities in the North Rhine-Westphalia state to develop tailored programs and career opportunities for young graduates in advanced digital skills and technologies.'		Organisations, institutions, and universities	2020

Initiating Institution, Donor, or Funder	Name of Initiative	Location	Description	Other Partners	Target Audience	Year Announced
AEON	Pupuk@AEON programme	Malaysia	Aims to empower micro SMEs through digitisation methods Opens up AEON's 'existing ecosystem to provide business development opportunities to micro enterprises'	Malaysian Communications and Multimedia Commission	100 micro small- medium enterprises	
Bridgestone	Mobility Hackathon	Italy	Offers students the opportunity to gain experience, visibility and to promote digital skills in Big Data and Mobility fields'		Students	
Canon	Young People Programme, Live the Story	UK	Promotes photography and digital storytelling. Created a 'toolkit that gives young people the skills to create visual stories that can change the world'	Ideas Foundation, National Association for Teaching English	Youth	2020
Canon	Partnership agreement	United Arab Emirates	Delivers on the ambitions of the UAE's Vision 2021 to develop the talent of youth in the UAE by empowering them to engage new-age digital innovations and prepare them with the skills required for education and employment opportunities of the future'	Ministry of Education	Youth	
Canon	Frontiers of Innovation	Africa	Creates a platform for 'industry and sector experts under one online platform, discussing evolving trends, pandemic impacts, and exploring how sectors prepare for the post-COVID-19 phase'			2021
Canon	Libyan Woman and Youth Civil Society Organisations at the Forefront of Entrepreneurship, Innovation and Technology	Libya	Supports Libyan women and youth with digital and technological skills	UN Women	12 Libyan women	2022
Canon	<u>Miraisha</u> <u>Sustainability</u> <u>Programme</u>	Kenya	Seeks to increase capacity of people in African countries through imaging workshops and seminars for aspiring photographers and filmmakers 'Falls under Canon's corporate philosophy of `Kyosei,' meaning 'living and working together for the common good,' which allows the company to continue its strong growth in the region with new business initiatives while also promoting impactful CSR activities'			2019
Central Japan Railway Company (JR Tokai)	Training partnership	Vietnam	Trains engineers in the use of Japanese high-speed rail technology	Vietnam Railway Corporation (VRC)	100 officials and engineers	2009
Daikin	Daikin Centre of Excellence	India	Establishes a 'Daikin Centre of Excellence' at the Manav Rachna University Ensures 'hands-on practical exposure for the students and help them acquire the new technologies being practiced in the air-conditioning industry including the VRV technology, R- 32 refrigerant and inverter technology'	Manav Rachna University	Students	2018
Daikin	<u>Scholarship</u> <u>Program</u>	Malaysia	Offers a 'scholarship to eligible students who have already gained acceptance into Malaysian Public or Private Universities pursuing their 1st-year degree programme'		Students	
Fast Retailing Co., Ltd. (UNIQLO)	Soft Skills E- training for Youth and Job Seekers	Indonesia	Aims to 'promote and pilot digital skills and distance learning, and generate synergies between skills development and other labour market policies' through two e-training courses on motion graphic and computer/IT network for the Ministry of Manpower (MoM) and soft skills	International Labour Organization	Youth	2021
Fujitsu	<u>Global Strategic</u> Partner Academy Program	Global	Offers 'training, re-training and experience-based development opportunities' to 'employees, apprentices and new recruits' Aims to create a 'global community of digital specialists to help its customers navigate challenges in their sector and in society'	ServiceNow, SAP, and Microsoft	Employees, apprentices and new recruits	2021

Appendix 3. Digital skills initiatives by Japanese companies

Fujitsu	First Nations-led skills program	Australia	Aims to boost digital skills of the Cherbourg community through a 'three-year pilot program to provide ethnic community members on-the-job training and employment opportunities'	Queensland Government, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, Queensland Department of Innovation, Tourism & Sport and TAFE Queensland	Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities	2022
Fujitsu	Fujitsu Education Ambassador Program	United States and Canada	Promotes education-wide collaboration through a series of events in K-12 schools Invites experts who will demonstrate new technologies and provides Professional Development credits to participants		Educators	
Fujitsu	Operation Innovation	UK	Implements 4- to 6-week virtual workshops for students to 'gain an understanding of Robotics and AI and business skills'		Students	2017
Fujitsu	<u>Fujitsu Innovation</u> <u>Hub</u>	UK UTC Reading Edinburgh College Brunel University London Borders College Block H on Bletchley Park UWS Paisley South Devon College	Seeks to 'support staff, students, schools and the community in the use of technology and the development of digital skills' Offers a 'modern, technology-enhanced space for the development of challenge-based learning and digital-related skills'	Intel, Brocade and Kyocera (South Devon College)	Educators, students, and schools	
Fujitsu	Fujitsu CoDE (Certificate of Digital Excellence)	UK	Launches a digital qualification for teachers or the Certificate of Digital Excellence which aims to develop their tech skills Consists of six modules: Internet of Things (IoT) Virtual Reality (VR) / Augmented Reality (AR) Cyber Security Data Analytics and Big Data Programming / Coding / Robotics Artificial Intelligence (AI) / Cognitive Computing		Educators	2019
Fujitsu	Partnership agreement	Global	Establishes a partnership with KDDI in 'creating new services that enrich the customer experience and contribute to the resolution of social issues by utilising Fujitsu's private 5G and KDDI's au 5G technologies, with the aim of realising a new digital society and co-creating businesses based on 5G'	KDDI		2021
Hitachi	IoT curriculum development and training	France	Creates a new IoT curriculum at Polytech Orleans which consists of a 7-month training program	Orléans Métropole and the University of Orléans	Masters students and employees	2019
Hitachi	Social Innovation	Global	Series of events, hackathons, and roundtables on social innovation			
Honda	<u>Skills</u> Enhancement <u>Centre</u>	India	Aims to equip local youth with technical skills and provide employment support	Scooter India and ITI Delhi	Youth	2022
Mitsubishi Development	Partnership agreement	Australia	Establishes a partnership agreement between Mitsubishi Development (MDP) and The University of Queensland which involves the creation of a Future Mining Systems Initiative Director position 'to drive the expansion of technology education in mining engineering, while endeavouring to increase Australia's supply of skilled mining professionals'	University of Queensland		2021

Nintendo	<u>Digital</u> <u>Schoolhouse</u> <u>programme</u>	UK	Aims to implement 'play-based learning combining creativity, fun, innovation and education' Conducts a tournament called Digital Schoolhouse Super Smash Bros. Ultimate Team Battle with Nintendo Switch engages students with 'practical and soft skills with participation in professional esports roles, crafted by the video games industry for education'	Digital Schoolhouse	32,000 students	2019
NTT Data	<u>Tech Academy</u> initiative	UK	Is open to everyone, 'We are not looking for participants to have any prior qualifications – that's what the Academy is for' Combines digital and face-to-face teaching from specialists and creates groups where participants can collaborate on hands-on projects towards their certifications			2022
NTT Data	route2work Digital Skills Academy	UK	NTT Data UK's first group of sponsored candidates has graduated from the route2work digital skills academy programme.As part of its DoDiversity campaign, the IT services provider funded scholarships for 30 women to enrol in one of four digital skills academies to learn core Microsoft skills.		30 women	2021
NTT Data	Play and Make it	Global	 Aims to 'reduce the digital gap by encouraging computational thinking, stimulating creativity and bringing children and young people closer to programming and technology, not only as consumers but also as creators' Includes: Technology and programming workshops that stimulate creativity and teamwork. Free online courses, available to children, parents, trainers and schools. Technology Olympiads, which encourage critical thinking, discipline, resilience and problem-solving skills through programming and technology. 		4,500+ children 400+ families 850+ volunteers	
NTT Data	Technology workshops	Global	Includes a series of seminars, camps and talks where children are introduced to programming through applications and programmes like Scatch, Tinkercad and App Inventor Creates an opportunity for students to 'design their own robots, applications and video games'		Children	
NTT Data	Technology Olympics	Global	Implements a three-month program where participants can 'acquire digital skills and computational thinking abilities' Enables participants to 'create and design video games, stories and animations in a very fun and original way'		Children and youth (7 to 16 years old)	
Panasonic	<u>CareerEx and</u> XcellT	India	Seeks to upskill college and university students in Data Science, Cloud Computing, Machine Learning/AI and Internet of Things, among other topics 'CareerEx course starts at Rs 9999 per month onwards while, XceIIT starts at Rs 999 per month however, students can avail individual tests at Rs 99 too'			2020
Panasonic	STEM Forward	US	Aims to inspire students in the fields of EdTech and STEM Education and features Katie Ledecky is a 3-time Olympian, 15-time World Champion, and 10-time Olympic medal-winning swimmer. 'Connects students in grades 3-8 to the game-changing power of technology with standards- aligned resources for any learning environment at no cost'	Discovery Education	Children and youth (Grades 3 to 8)	2022
Softbank	Data Science for All (DS4A)	US and Latin America	Trains senior artificial intelligence ("AI") and data science talent and develops a training and assessment platform to upskill workers in the adoption of AI		10,000 people from underrepresented communities	2021
Sony Music	Digital Accelerator Program	Brazil	'Awards three projects that harness artificial intelligence and machine learning, including helping people with hearing disabilities enjoy music'			2020

Sony Pictures	Future Jobs Finder	Global including India	Introduces young people to Vodafone's free Future Jobs Finder, a gamified digital platform to help them understand their skills and future career opportunities' 'This skilling programme is live in India and aims to empower youth as they embrace the digital transformation and chart a digital career.'	Vodafone	10,000,000 youth	2018
Sumitomo Life Insurance (Sumitomo Life)	Digital Talent Accelerator	Singapore	Seeks to support persons with disabilities by providing digital career training through an 11- week intensive accelerator program	Temasek Polytechnic (TP)	30 persons with disabilities	2021
The Responsible Business Network	Business in the Community NI's 'Time To' series	UK	Equips youth with 'valuable transferable and digital skills for the future' Seeks to 'ignite students' interest in ICT and give them a better of understanding of its benefits and uses'	Fujitsu	Youth	
Toshiba International Foundation	<u>Toshiba Youth</u> <u>Club Asia (TYCA)</u>	Global/Asia- Pacific March: Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, Philippines, Vietnam, Thailand, Japan December: Brunei, Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, Thailand, Japan	Creates a network of young Asian leaders aimed at 'building and strengthening peace and harmony in the Asia-Pacific region' Opens an opportunity for participants to discuss the following topics: 'world energy, sustainability, advanced technological solutions and others'	ASJA International, ASCOJA	Youth High school students	2021
Toyota	<u>Grants</u>	Australia	Provided a \$60,000 grant from the Toyota Community Trust to Makers Empire Helps 'deliver 3D technology and professional learning to eight schools in Melbourne's West' 'The West Melbourne 3D Printing in Schools Project is designed to develop sustainable and scalable models of professional learning that lead to effective implementation of STEM learning outcomes and improvement in students' critical, creative and Design Thinking abilities'	Makers Empire		2021
Toyota	Toyota Project	South Africa	Places unemployed youth in affiliated schools through one-year work experience program Aims to 'upskill the youth with relevant skills, matched to the digitized world of work, by using globally recognized platforms such as Cisco, LinkedIn & OpenWHO'	ORT SA, YES (Youth Employment Services)	Unemployed youth	
Toyota	Mobilmo	Global	Allows children to create '3D Mobilmo contraptions to explore the imaginary planet Cosmobi'		Children	2017
Toyota	Grants Programs	Global	Includes Research Grants, International Grants, Special Subject Grant			2012

Initiating Institution, Donor, or Funder	Name of Initiative	Location	Description	Other Partners	Target Audience	Year Announced
Doosan Babcock of the Doosan Group	Apprenticeships	UK	Offers industry apprenticeship programmes for the youth in Welding, Erecting / Rigging, Pipefitting and Project Controls		Youth	2021
Hyundai	Innovators of the Future	UK	Invites UK design students 'to harness their design genius and create a future Sports Utility Vehicle interior'		Design students	2017
Kia	Apprenticeships	UK	'Deliver[s] younger people with experience, expertise and hands-on tuition within the automotive industry while also enabling them to earn as they learn'		Youth	
Korea International Cooperation Agency (KOICA)	Vocational Programs	Nigeria	Trains Nigerian students on vocational skills and provides them with work experience and internship opportunities Covers the following topics: 'entrepreneurial and digital skills, marketing, logistics and business administration'	KIA and LG Electronics	Students	2021
KT Corporation	<u>Global Giga Story</u> program	Bangladesh	'Provides a giga-class Internet service to remote islanders around the world for free'		Remote communities Schools	2017
KT Corporation	Infectious Diseases Prevention System	Ghana	Launches partnership with Ghanaian Ministry Health and Welfare in Accra, Ghana to 'build a system to prevent the spread of infectious diseases using big data'	Ghanaian Ministry Health and Welfare		2018
LG Electronics	Global Ambassador Challenge	South Africa Philippines	Seeks to support local initiatives	Korea Friends of Hope International	Local community initiatives	
LG Electronics	No information	South Africa	'Provid[es] in-house training to help more people gain access to the relevant knowledge and technical skills needed in today's electronic display industry' 'Includes navigating LG's Commercial WebOS, remote control of LG's Digital Signage, Internet Protocol Television (IPTV) software, and how to properly install, set up and calibrate LG video wall technology' 'Provides training for African students for future careers that will rely on cutting-edge technologies such as 3D printing, virtual and augmented reality, telecommunications, Internet of Things (IoT), robotics, data science, and cybersecurity'	Forge Academy	Students	2021
Naver	Al research center	Vietnam	Launches a partnership with Hanoi University of Science and Technology, aiming to ramp up artifificial intelligence in Vietnam Is part of Naver's Global AI R&D Belt initiative in 2019	Hanoi University of Science and Technology		2019
Plan International	Smart Schools	Guatemala, El Salvador, Honduras, Nicaragua, Panama, Dominican Republic and Ecuador	Aims to impart digital skills to students in public schools lacking resources	Samsung	Students	
Samsung	Digital Classroom	ик	Aims to 'encourage the development of digital skills from an early age by enabling access to vital technology for some of the most disadvantaged learners in the UK' Provides classroom technology and support in 15 primary schools		3,000 students teachers	2014
Samsung	Digital Discovery Centre	UK	Provides digital activities for schools and families, including interactive workshops and sessions		35,000 students	2009
Samsung	Work Wonders campaign	UK	'A new platform which showcases the vibrancy and variety of modern UK businesses [and] is designed to help businesses of all sizes get the confidence they need to take it all the way in this new era of hyper-flexible working and new workplace norms'		Businesses	2021
Samsung	No information	Germany, Italy, Spain, UK and Sweden	'Equip[s] schools, colleges and museums with 3D printers as part of Samsung's digital skills programme so that students at any grade level can both code and create' Engages students in the 'full design cycle' by combining classes on design and coding with 3D printing	MakerBot	Students	2016
Samsung	Digital Academy	Global	Provides 16 – 24 year olds with access to 'smart technology, ICT training and employability programmes to help their transition from education to employment'		16-24 year olds	

Appendix 4. Digital skills initiatives by South Korean companies

Samsung	Smart Classroom	Europe	Transfers digital skills, like coding, to teachers and students through 1,300 Smart Classrooms in 20 European countries		6-16 year olds	
Samsung	Solve for Tomorrow	US Australia India	'Is an annual contest challenging 6th-12th graders to solve local issues using science, technology, engineering, arts and math.		6th to 12th graders	
Samsung	Samsung Innovation Center or Innovation Campus	Thailand Indonesia Vietnam Chile <u>Armenia</u>	Aims to upskill young people through coding and programming training	Junior Achieving Foundation of Thailand and Thai- Nichi Institute of Technology	Youth	
Samsung	<u>The Grassroots</u> <u>Academy</u>	UK	'Provide[s] local community support for local teams by helping five clubs to learn vital creative and digital skills through Samsung technology, elevating their clubs' brand and content, amplified through Samsung channels'	The Elephant Room	Football clubs	2022
Samsung	Samsung Digital & Offline Skills Training (DOST)	India	Seeks to train 50,000 youth to become job-ready for the electronics retail sector through nationwide skilling centres	NSDC	50,000 youth	2021
Samsung	Samsung Innovation Camp	Italy	Trains students from Italian universities in the digital field with employment opportunities	Randstad	Students	2021
Samsung	<u>Samsung UK</u> <u>Apprenticeship</u> <u>Programme</u>	UK	'Offer[s] successful applicants the opportunity to 'earn and learn' by providing a direct route into the world of work, while having the opportunity to achieve a fully funded qualification in their chosen field at the same time' Includes on-the-job training and a development programme, with salary and benefits		University students	2022
Samsung	Future-Innovation Lab	South Africa	Offers a 6-month training on software development, digital social innovation, and transferrable skills Opens opportunities for entering into the industry	University of the Western Cape Microsoft AppFactory	18-35 year olds	2020
Samsung	Let's Make Samsung Technology Come to You	Morocco	Provided more than 1,000 Samsung tablets with educational materials into100 Education trolleys	Morocco's Ministry of Education	100 schools	2017
Samsung	Solar Powered Internet School	Kenya	Seeks to 'increase the standard of education irrespective of the public schools' ability to provide of learning material, electricity connectivity and ICT' 'Is a 40-foot shipping container that Samsung furnishes with 24 Samsung Laptops plus one for the teacher, a multi-purpose Samsung printer, a 50 inch electronic board, a server, internet access and the solar panels' 'All [these] devices are optimized for the use in solar –powered environment at a total cost of 12.9 million (\$146,997)'		Schools	2014
Samsung	Generation 17	Global	Aims to 'mobilize global communities, educate people about the urgency of the Global Goals and build impactful and inclusive solutions that help promote prosperity while protecting the planet by 2030'	United Nations Development Programme	Youth	
Samsung	#Pledge2Youth	European Union	Involves BIK Youth Ambassadors 'working alongside industry members of the Alliance to better protect minors online to consider and run a design challenge, focusing on an aspect of age-appropriate design or data privacy, exploring innovative ways to give children and young people a space to express their views and ensure their voice is listened to and acted upon'	European Commission	Youth	2020
Samsung	Samsung Sessions	Netherlands	Seeks to improve the digital and social skills of youth through gaming Offers an intensive programme using Minecraft and Roblox	H20 Esports Campus	350 youth	
Samsung	<u>LetsApp</u>	Italy	Is an application or digital platform aiming to engage students in three activities, 'learning, practicing, and playing' Provides modules on app development, digital marketing, and presentation skills and includes the 'no coding required' App Inventor 2 tool developed by MIT. 'Gives students real hands-on experience of developing an app in team – and presenting the results to their peers'		30,000 registered students, 23,000 participant students and 5,500 LetsApp graduations, with 560 projects	2018
Samsung	Student's Digital IQ	Estonia Latvia Lithuania	Seeks to impart knowledge on cybersecurity and appropriate online behavior to young people and opens a venue for students to discuss netiquette		Estonian, Latvian and Lithuanian students	2020

Shinhan	<u>Shinhan Future's</u> Lab	Indonesia Vietnam South Korea	'Support[s] & provide[s] a variety of investment opportunities and support to attract investment from about Korean and Global VC partners'		Start-ups or businesses	
Vinschool Golden River	No information	Vietnam	Seeks to improve learning and teaching through education technology and Chromebooks equipped with Chrome Education Upgrade	Samsung Google	90 students 15 teachers	2022
Vodafone	business.connected program	UK	Samsung, as the exclusive smartphone partner, provides hardware and software products for small businesses 'to improve performance, strengthen security and stay connected'	Samsung Enterprise Nation	150,000 small businesses	2021